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       1                   P R O C E E D I N G S

       2   February 24, 2010                       3:00 p.m.

       3                         -  -  -

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Welcome, everybody.

       5             Welcome to the November -- I'm sorry.

       6        What's the date?

       7             MR. MOORE:  February.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  February 24th Historic

       9        Preservation Commission meeting.

      10             First I want to verify that we have a

      11        quorum.  Present we have Commissioners Thompson

      12        Case, Moore, Friley, Schifanella, which is a

      13        quorum.

      14             If anybody is here to speak on any of the

      15        items presented today, if you will fill out a

      16        speaker's card.  Make sure that you get that

      17        completed before you speak.

      18             Also, I ask everybody to silence their cell

      19        phones or turn it off, please.

      20             And, lastly, any speakers, we will be

      21        limited in the amount of time you can speak to

      22        five minutes because there's always a lot of

      23        agenda items to go around, so we'll remind you

      24        if you're approaching five minutes.  We'd

      25        appreciate it if you stay within that time frame
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       1        unless we ask you to speak longer.

       2             First on the agenda are the deferred items.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (Inaudible.)

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm sorry.

       5             First we're going to have approval of the

       6        minutes.

       7             Everybody have a chance to read the minutes

       8        of the meeting?

       9             MR. MOORE:  I make a motion we approve the

      10        minutes from the last meeting.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.

      12             Do we have a second?

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Second.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor of approving

      15        the minutes say aye.

      16             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      18        approved the minutes from the January meeting.

      19             Next we'll move to deferred items.  Those

      20        items that will be deferred today are

      21        COA-09-576, 3817 Eloise Street; COA-09-577, 3867

      22        Arden Street; COA-10-054, 2325 Myra Street;

      23        COA-10-067, 1085 Orleans Court; COA-10-069, 1893

      24        Greenwood Avenue; COA-10-072, 2525 College

      25        Street.
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       1             So if you are here to speak on any of these

       2        items, they won't be heard today.

       3             Next, those items that will be part of the

       4        consent agenda are the following:  COA-10-063,

       5        1443 North Pearl Street; COA-10-066, 3708,

       6        St. Johns Avenue; and COA-10-073, 3815

       7        Park Street.

       8             MS. SHEPPARD:  Mr. Chairman, COA-10-066 is

       9        being pulled from the consent for discussion.

      10        There's a set of amended plans that we need to

      11        consider.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Will we be

      13        hearing that today?

      14             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes.  It's prepared to go

      15        forward.  We want the record to reflect the new

      16        plans.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Can we ask the

      18        commissioners first if they need to pull any

      19        items before we open the floor?

      20             MS. SHAW:  Yes.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do any of the commissioners

      22        wish to pull any items from the consent agenda?

      23             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Have any commissioners had

      25        any ex-parte on any of these items?
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       1             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  No.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and open the

       3        public floor.

       4             MS. SHAW:  Public hearing.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  I always say that.

       6             I'll go ahead and open the public hearing.

       7             Is there anyone here to speak on any of the

       8        consent agenda items?

       9             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll close the public

      11        hearing and bring it back to the commission.

      12             Does anyone have a motion to pass the

      13        consent agenda?

      14             MS. SHAW:  Just make sure you're only

      15        voting on item numbers 1 and 3 of the consent

      16        agenda.  The other item has been pulled.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I move that we approve

      18        items 1 and 3 on the consent agenda.

      19             MR. CASE:  Second.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and second

      21        on the consent agenda.

      22             All in favor say aye.

      23             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  By your actions, you

      25        have approved the items on the consent agenda.
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       1             Next we'll move to the condemned

       2        properties.

       3             MR. McEACHIN:  The first property is on

       4        1323 Ionia Street.  We do have a representative

       5        from the Municipal Code Enforcement Board, and

       6        I'll go ahead and just show you the slides.

       7             These are not the best slides, but --

       8             (Discussion held off the record.)

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  (Inaudible.)

      10             (Ms. Lancaster approaches the podium.)

      11             MS. LANCASTER:  Good evening.

      12             THE REPORTER:  Name and address, please.

      13             MS. LANCASTER:  Thank you.

      14             Supervise Elaine Lancaster, Municipal Code

      15        Compliance Division, located at 407 North Laura

      16        Street.

      17             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      18        hand for me, please.

      19             MS. LANCASTER:  (Complies.)

      20             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      21        testimony you're about to give will be the

      22        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      23        truth?

      24             MS. LANCASTER:  I do.

      25             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.
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       1             MS. LANCASTER:  Okay.  The first -- the

       2        first agenda that Joel has brought up -- and I

       3        actually had to go back -- if you will look at

       4        case number -- case recap I gave you, which is

       5        2010-17878, at your packets.

       6             What it is is that we actually had to do

       7        a -- what's called an occupied condemnation of

       8        this property.  People were actually living in

       9        it, a -- very unsafe and unsanitary conditions.

      10        We actually got the report through JEA where

      11        they had cut four months prior, before us

      12        getting it.  So they had been living there

      13        without no lights and no water.  So that's

      14        pretty much what the inside smelled and looked

      15        like.

      16             So when we got there, we actually --

      17        there's three -- there was different apartments

      18        actually in this structure, and we had to

      19        relocate each one of them.  One of the ladies,

      20        unfortunately, we actually had to Baker Act.

      21             So these pictures -- and actually the first

      22        picture that I presented to you is just a full

      23        view, and I actually numbered the pictures for

      24        you.  That is the board-up that happened right

      25        after, so you can't really tell anything at this
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       1        point from the outside because by looking at the

       2        outside of this structure, it actually does look

       3        structurally sound until you're standing on the

       4        inside and looking outside.

       5             If you will note picture 2 at the bottom

       6        floor over there, this little spot, the hole

       7        that you're seeing, is actually the outside.

       8        And what's happening is that the second floor

       9        is -- has been totally (inaudible) and actually

      10        is collapsing.  There's part of it we could not

      11        walk on because we were scared we were going to

      12        go through.

      13             And we actually -- on picture 3, I zoomed

      14        in.  That's actually sunlight.  And that is the

      15        mold and the framing and actually where the

      16        flooring is dropped is what I'm trying to show

      17        y'all.

      18             Picture 4 that you'll be looking at is

      19        actually where the ceiling has collapsed in the

      20        roof -- from the roof down in the water.  That

      21        water -- and I'm going to try to show you in the

      22        next couple of pictures -- actually runs through

      23        from the frame wall to the interior wall.  It's

      24        just -- you could see it pouring down.  So it's

      25        actually saturated all them walls with water,
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       1        and that's where -- I wanted you to see this

       2        because I only had one time to get inside

       3        pictures, and that's when I was actually

       4        vacating them that day.

       5             This water right here (indicating), when

       6        we -- on picture 6, when you're looking at that

       7        flooring -- when I stepped on that floor, I had

       8        to back my foot off because it was going to go

       9        through.  Okay?

      10             But as I was talking about, when you get to

      11        picture 7, this is the outside.  You can't

      12        really tell where the tin is pulling back, but

      13        it actually is.  That comes down -- by looking

      14        from the outside in -- that is actually both

      15        front sides of the house that you're looking at

      16        there (indicating).  You would actually look at

      17        the opposite part of this house to be able to

      18        see these last next -- three last three pictures

      19        or last two pictures.

      20             And what I'm trying to show you, they

      21        actually had -- one time they were trying to

      22        tell me they were using this bucket up on this

      23        roof to tar up that tin, and there's no way.  I

      24        mean, it's -- it was too far gone.

      25             That's it, but -- I think they moved the
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       1        bucket now because the bucket was up on my

       2        picture.

       3             That's actually where the -- the last

       4        picture I have is where all the water damage is,

       5        as I'm telling you what we actually witnessed of

       6        the damage inside.

       7             We actually -- the first time we actually

       8        cited the property, we did have a respondent

       9        call us back and we played phone tag for a

      10        while.  Mr. Kerry Bailey (phonetic) actually did

      11        call, and my officer, Mike McGloughlin

      12        (phonetic), tried to call him five times back

      13        and forth.  And after that, the conversation

      14        stopped.  It's like we got the thing -- we

      15        throwed [sic] up some boards, it's secure, we're

      16        done, and we have not heard anything since.

      17             My concern is because of what we seen --

      18        and, unfortunately, I didn't take any more

      19        pictures, but we had, like, 48 pictures, and I

      20        couldn't print them all for you because, you

      21        know --

      22             So what we've done is that -- what we've

      23        seen on the inside -- and I'm under testimony to

      24        tell you that the whole plumbing system was

      25        gone, there was none.  They were actually using
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       1        five-gallon buckets as their facilities, and

       2        then the outside yard of the house.

       3             So, you know, due to the condition of --

       4        the plumbing is gone and ripped out, some of the

       5        wiring was already ripped out where they were

       6        taking it and I'm assuming selling it, doing

       7        whatever they want with it, and the condition of

       8        that whole second floor is very unstable.  We

       9        are requesting to start our process for the

      10        formal track for demolition through this

      11        commission on this structure.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody have any questions

      13        of Elaine?

      14             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Elaine, I'm sorry, maybe you

      16        said this and I wasn't -- has a structural

      17        analysis been done on this or is this -- the

      18        structure --

      19             MS. LANCASTER:  The structure from the

      20        outside looks sound, by standing out and looking

      21        at it, but when you get inside is when you're

      22        able to see through this flooring where it's

      23        going out through the outside.  You know, you

      24        get some wood that's peeled back except for the

      25        (inaudible) in the back I showed you.
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       1             But by standing out in the street, looking

       2        at it, you say, you know, there's nothing wrong

       3        with this structure.  But I'm trying to show you

       4        what we actually did was able to witness from

       5        the inside and give you testimony of that --

       6        what I seen inside when I was actually doing my

       7        occupied condemnation to relocate people.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is this one close to

       9        getting into an emergency situation in your

      10        opinion?

      11             MS. LANCASTER:  Yes, and it's -- I don't

      12        know how to stress enough is that -- the bottom

      13        floor is actually -- you could walk on it and it

      14        got softened, but when you went to even move

      15        away from the stairwell of the second floor --

      16        we kind of took a little bit of area like this

      17        (indicating) and took our pictures from it

      18        because we didn't want to walk on it for safety

      19        issues, so -- and if that second floor goes, and

      20        the roof is going --

      21             I showed you a picture of the one ceiling

      22        where the roof is already pouring water

      23        through.  It's just going to tumble down, and

      24        it's close to being to the emergency state.  I

      25        just -- I have a lot of emergencies going
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       1        already.  I think this one has a little bit of

       2        time because of -- the new commissioners are not

       3        used to our process.  Even asking for formal

       4        track can take six to nine months, so at least I

       5        want to get it started.

       6             You know, we have some cases now -- I just

       7        had to stop another one today that's been over a

       8        year, but now new owners stepped in again and

       9        now we're starting that process, and -- that's

      10        238 8th Street that y'all gave me over a year

      11        ago, approval on, and we still -- we're now

      12        having to restart again.

      13             So anytime the process gets stopped --

      14        stopped like that, we restart, anybody that

      15        wants to step in -- it's six to nine months.  We

      16        can work with them as long as they're willing to

      17        work, but I'm afraid -- I can't just let -- I

      18        got to start the process or I'm going to wind up

      19        having to put in an emergency anyway.  So I'd

      20        rather go, you know, start it and maybe it gets

      21        done or somebody steps in.  But from what I've

      22        witnessed on the inside of the structure,

      23        somebody is going to put a lot of money --

      24        because they'll have to rebuild that whole

      25        second floor, and plus the piping, plus the
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       1        electric because all the electric was ripped

       2        out, as well as the cone, and I can't see -- you

       3        know, anybody can put -- and redo anything,

       4        don't get me wrong, but I don't see in this

       5        economy anybody putting that kind of money in

       6        this house.  It's just not --

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you, Elaine.

       8             I'll go ahead and open the public hearing.

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, I just want to

      10        state on record, I did go on site.  My review is

      11        limited just to the exterior.  And like Elaine

      12        said, the building looks totally sound when you

      13        walk around it.  Not having the benefit of going

      14        inside, nor did we have anybody from the City --

      15        City structural engineer or anybody else go

      16        through it.

      17             I will say whatever action you take, it

      18        looks to me like, according to the property

      19        record card, the person has owned this property

      20        since 1982.  That being the case -- and this is

      21        a classic example of what we call demolition by

      22        neglect.  Basically, there are actions that can

      23        be taken against them.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Very good.

      25             Okay.  I'm going to go ahead and open the
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       1        public hearing.

       2             Is there anyone here to speak on this?

       3             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       4             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Louise De Spain, 1851

       5        North Liberty Street.

       6             Yes, I would urge you to go ahead and do

       7        what Elaine suggested and put it on a formal

       8        track.  I'm not at all sure that it won't end up

       9        being an emergency.  It certainly is something

      10        that the neighborhood would choose not to live

      11        with, with the condition that it is right now.

      12             And to think that people were actually

      13        living in that and they had to take them out to

      14        actually get to the stage where we are now is

      15        really sad.  And you've heard me say this so

      16        often, but it is these owners who continually

      17        let the properties just demolish by themselves,

      18        and that's sad for Springfield.

      19             Thank you.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      21             Anybody else here to speak on this matter?

      22             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and close the

      24        public hearing and bring it back to the

      25        commission.
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       1             Do we have a motion?

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can I ask Cherry a

       3        question?

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  If we vote this --

       6        approve this for demolition, would that preclude

       7        the City from taking any action on the

       8        demolition by neglect down the road?

       9             MS. SHAW:  No.  If you vote this for

      10        approval to go on the demolition track, again,

      11        like Elaine stated, they're just going to start

      12        with their -- their -- you know, whatever

      13        they're doing to place it on their track for

      14        demolition and then just proceed from there.

      15             Yeah, this is not going to prohibit them

      16        from doing anything, no.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, we've talked as a

      18        commission trying to initiate programs which are

      19        more aggressive with these owners, and I don't

      20        want to do anything to preclude, you know, the

      21        City's ability to penalize these owners for

      22        allowing this to happen.

      23             MS. SHAW:  Actually, you're actually

      24        helping the City to move forward on these.

      25             MR. CASE:  Mr. Chairman, I move that we
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       1        approve 1323 North Ionia Street for formal track

       2        demolition.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.

       4             Do we have a second?

       5             MR. MOORE:  Second.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any comments or questions?

       7             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

       9             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      11        approved demolition of 1323 North Ionia Street.

      12             Okay.  The next item is 1334 North Liberty

      13        Street.

      14             Elaine, do you want to go ahead give us a

      15        report?

      16             MS. LANCASTER:  I was going to let -- I

      17        can, but Joel usually speaks for staff first.

      18        That's why I was standing on the side.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Joel, do you have a report

      20        you want to make?

      21             MR. McEACHIN:  This one, on the exterior

      22        you can see it's got more issues.  They did

      23        start the rehab.  And on the back -- on the back

      24        and on part of the side, you can see the

      25        exterior siding is gone and they put up some
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       1        subwall or some sort of product.  Again, you can

       2        see in some cases the siding is completely

       3        (inaudible).

       4             The roof apparently didn't look too bad.  I

       5        did see some daylight coming through it.  I

       6        think that's where the chimney might have been

       7        located.  It might have been removed and just

       8        was never patched.  I'm not real sure.  The

       9        inside is gutted.  I didn't see issues with it

      10        too much from the outside, from the structural

      11        aspects of it, but, again, I'd have to defer to

      12        a structural engineer on that part.

      13             I did not go inside.  My review was

      14        strictly the exterior.  I do not know the

      15        ownership situation.  I don't have -- it looks

      16        to me like they started to rehab as far as that

      17        goes, so I -- I'd have to research as far as

      18        that situation compared to what we have on the

      19        (inaudible).

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Elaine.

      21             MS. LANCASTER:  Mr. Chairman, this is

      22        actually case number 2008-109635 for the

      23        Municipal Code Compliance Division.

      24             We've dealt with this building a couple

      25        years now and actually with Joel.  Yes, they
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       1        were actually -- the property owner had a small

       2        wood construction start and they went in it and

       3        pulled permits and started the work.

       4             Lending One was actually the property

       5        owner, and as of today -- I even pulled a legal

       6        that you would see.  We were still showing

       7        Lending One in our title updates, so it has not

       8        changed hands because we know that there's been

       9        several in Springfield that has, and we have

      10        already started those back on track.  It's still

      11        showing Lending One with the responsibility of

      12        this structure, and I have never had contact

      13        with them.  And what we're doing there is --

      14        because -- and I'll actually go -- if you'll

      15        review the pictures that I have taken for you.

      16             They actually white boarded up -- because

      17        this building was totally -- totally open from

      18        one side.  All that white boarding that you're

      19        seeing is contract done by our division to make

      20        this building at least secure because they kept

      21        breaking into it and pulling boards off of it

      22        and getting access.

      23             On the structure itself -- you're going to

      24        see a couple of pictures as we go through it

      25        where the piers -- we've got a couple of piers
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       1        leaning or where they used two-by-fours to make

       2        it pier to stabilize it, which -- it looks like

       3        from my visits to it, it has -- the piering,

       4        especially on the -- the north side of the

       5        structure has gotten a -- has continued to

       6        deteriorate.  You can actually -- pictures --

       7        between 2 and 3, if you'll line up where the

       8        white is -- because they all --

       9             This is actually how the whole top of that

      10        house looks.  And as you're standing there with

      11        it, you have the second pier that has now

      12        leaned.  And at the back of that siding, you can

      13        actually, in the third picture, start to see as

      14        they're pulling forward into -- to the house.

      15             So we're concerned with the structural

      16        stability of that structure at the time on that

      17        side with the adjacent house next door.

      18             And I've taken several angles and --

      19        picture 5 you'll see where they put concrete

      20        with some more blocks to -- while they were

      21        actually doing the construction to stabilize it

      22        when they were going to do the flooring.  But

      23        all that, as I said, has ceased at this point

      24        and -- and it has been that way for over a year,

      25        so I know no work has been done there for that
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       1        long.

       2             And I just took some different angles for

       3        the commissioners to see going around that you

       4        may go through and review.  And some of the

       5        walls is -- it's actually peeling, but it's

       6        starting to lean towards the adjacent house.

       7             It hasn't went -- it hasn't went full --

       8        you know, full tilt yet that I would bring in

       9        our independent structural engineer to look, but

      10        it has started the process, so I wanted to have

      11        it addressed by the commission and have them

      12        aware of where the situation of this is.

      13             The last three pictures that you will see,

      14        which will be 9, 10, and 11, right before the

      15        City board-up, these are the pictures that me

      16        and my officer stood there and took showing the

      17        inside of what it looked like so that when --

      18        after we boarded it, if it came necessary to

      19        bring to this commission, I would have something

      20        to show you on the inside.

      21             And that all garbage and all still

      22        remains.  They had just started making it and --

      23        and actually at one point they had blankets out

      24        on the floor.  You could tell what they were

      25        doing in it.
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       1             So, at this point, I'm just requesting

       2        through the commission to allow the Municipal

       3        Code Board -- I mean, Municipal Code Compliance

       4        Division to start our process, which I have just

       5        explained in the previous case of what it takes

       6        to do, and, I mean -- just get your

       7        recommendation on it.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Does anybody have any

       9        questions of Elaine before we --

      10             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you, Elaine.

      12             We'll go ahead and open the public hearing.

      13             (Ms. De Spain approaches the podium.)

      14             MS. DE SPAIN:  I didn't mean to be

      15        premature.  Sorry.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  That's okay.

      17             MS. DE SPAIN:  Actually, I made several

      18        attempts to get in touch with Lending One.  And

      19        I'm not positive, but they may not even be in

      20        business any longer.

      21             I did talk to the contractor who worked on

      22        this house because he worked on several other

      23        houses in Springfield, and he said that they

      24        boarded this one up with tools inside and went

      25        away, never to come back again.  And so, once
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       1        again, that group, I don't believe, will ever do

       2        anything with this house.  And so possibly by

       3        putting it on formal track, something will

       4        happen where someone else will step up and do

       5        something where it can still be saved.

       6             Thank you.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anybody else here to

       8        speak on this item?

       9             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and close the

      11        public hearing and bring it back to the

      12        commissioners.

      13             MR. MOORE:  Do you want a motion?

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Sure.

      15             MR. MOORE:  I move that we place 1334 North

      16        Liberty Street on formal track for demolition.

      17             MR. CASE:  Second.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

      19        second.  All in favor say aye.

      20             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      22        approved demolition of 1334 North Liberty

      23        Street.

      24             Okay.  We'll go ahead and get into the

      25        consent agenda -- I'm sorry, the certificates of
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       1        appropriateness.

       2             First -- I don't know who's working the

       3        projector.

       4             Joel and Cherry, are you --

       5             MS. SHEPPARD:  I'm sorry, we're trying to

       6        get some clarification on the previous section.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  If you can just

       8        pardon us for one minute.  We have a matter with

       9        the last item.

      10             MS. SHEPPARD:  All right.  I'm prepared to

      11        take up the item that was pulled from consent,

      12        COA-10-066.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      14             MS. SHEPPARD:  The amended plans are

      15        actually in your folder, the manila --

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  (Indicating).

      17             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes.

      18             The original plan was in your book packet,

      19        and I'll point out the -- I don't have the plans

      20        in the slide because it was on consent.  But if

      21        you'll look at the east elevation, the plans

      22        that are in your folder, you'll see there's a

      23        little bay that is coming off of the rear of the

      24        structure.  It's like a little window seat

      25        area.  It's on the rear of the house.  It
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       1        wouldn't have any -- it wouldn't be visible at

       2        all from the street, and it was actually in an

       3        initial plan -- this is actually a COA that we

       4        had processed over five years ago.  And since it

       5        lapsed, they were having to come back through

       6        the COA process.  And the original plan had that

       7        window seat.  The new plans that we wrote our

       8        report on had removed it, and the amended plans

       9        are now putting it back.  So we have no issue

      10        with that change.

      11             The only other change in the amended plans

      12        is, again, on the east elevation, the -- the

      13        windows that are marked F and G, they were

      14        approximately 16 feet apart on the original

      15        plans and the amended plan shifted window F over

      16        probably another four feet for an interior space

      17        issue, and that creates kind of a 20-foot space

      18        without a window.  This is towards the rear of

      19        the structure, but we would, at a minimum,

      20        recommend that they perhaps look at keeping it

      21        back where it was or that they look at

      22        potentially adding a third window in that little

      23        section just to kind of maintain your normal

      24        rhythm of openings.

      25             And I think that the applicant is kind of
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       1        open to either of those options, and we'd even

       2        be fine with them reducing the size of window F

       3        in order to add another one and still maintain

       4        the space they need on the inside.

       5             And the applicant is here if you have any

       6        questions or further issues.  And if you're fine

       7        with what I just recommended, I would just make

       8        sure that gets in the motion because that was

       9        not originally contemplated in our recommended

      10        conditions -- or, actually, I don't think there

      11        was any.

      12             MS. SHAW:  There are no conditions, so is

      13        staff adding a condition now?

      14             MS. SHEPPARD:  We would recommend that the

      15        window either be shifted to have less space

      16        between the two or that the plans be amended to

      17        add a third window in that section.

      18             MR. MOORE:  Is that a recommendation or a

      19        condition?

      20             MS. SHEPPARD:  I guess we would probably --

      21             MS. SHAW:  You mean a suggestion or a

      22        condition?

      23             MR. MOORE:  A suggestion or a condition?

      24             MS. SHEPPARD:  We didn't -- we just got the

      25        amended plans, so we didn't really formulate
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       1        whether it would be a recommendation or a

       2        condition.  I mean, it is towards the back of

       3        the house.

       4             But the applicant, I believe, is kind of

       5        open to those things, and so you can kind of

       6        double-check with them if you wanted -- if you

       7        were leaning towards a condition or -- we're

       8        open to them doing either one of those -- then

       9        it would be good to go ahead and contemplate it

      10        as part of the motion.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anybody else have any

      12        questions?

      13             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll go ahead and

      15        open the public hearing.

      16             Is anyone here to speak on this item?

      17             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Did I hear the owner is

      19        here?

      20             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      21             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Hi.

      22             I'm Pamela Telis, 3708 St. Johns Avenue.

      23             I'm in full agreement with the two

      24        options --

      25             MR. MOORE:  You have to be sworn in.
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       1             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       2        hand for me, please.

       3             MS. TELIS:  (Complies.)

       4             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       5        testimony you're about to give will be the

       6        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       7        truth?

       8             MS. TELIS:  I do.

       9             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  So you -- are you in

      11        agreement with the staff's --

      12             MS. TELIS:  I am, yes.  Yes.

      13             I think --

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do you have a fence line

      15        there in that photograph?  Is there something in

      16        the driveway or a gate or  --

      17             MS. SHEPPARD:  It's a fence.  Yeah,

      18        that's --

      19             MS. TELIS:  And that will be removed,

      20        obviously, to add the addition.

      21             MR. MOORE:  You said you have -- she gave

      22        two suggestions.  Do you agree --

      23             MS. TELIS:  She does have two suggestions,

      24        and I'm, at this moment, leaning towards adding

      25        two windows.  I actually like that idea anyways,
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       1        instead of moving the window to the center of

       2        the room, which really makes it difficult for

       3        placement of furniture.  So adding two windows

       4        and maybe a little bit narrower than what's

       5        currently specked out at, I think, two at

       6        10 inches -- I think we also have another option

       7        of a slightly smaller window, which I think

       8        would be a nice balance anyways, sort of like

       9        wish I'd thought of it.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      11             MR. MOORE:  Lisa, she has two windows.  Do

      12        you need to see the amended plans?

      13             MS. SHEPPARD:  No.  I think it's simple

      14        enough that -- I mean, it's just basically

      15        adding a window in that one little spot, and

      16        that's easy -- we've made conditions like that

      17        before without amended plans coming back to us.

      18             But I did want to clarify that you -- you'd

      19        technically be adding one window.  You may be

      20        changing the size of window F, the one that you

      21        moved to the end, but you're only planning on

      22        adding one --

      23             MS. TELIS:  Correct.

      24             MS. SHEPPARD:  I just wanted to make sure

      25        that that wasn't -- that she wasn't ending up
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       1        with four windows along that wall versus three.

       2             So it's just three total.  It would be --

       3             MS. TELIS:  Right.

       4             MS. SHEPPARD:  -- in that one projection.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you.

       6             MS. TELIS:  Thank you.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else here to speak

       8        on this?

       9             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and close the

      11        public hearing and bring it back to the

      12        commission.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll make a motion if the

      14        applicant is willing.

      15             I move that we approve COA-10-066 at 3708

      16        St. Johns Avenue with the new condition that an

      17        additional window be added on the east elevation

      18        and allow for the existing window F on that

      19        elevation to be reduced in size, and that all

      20        three windows be no smaller than the window

      21        designated as G.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.

      23             MR. CASE:  Second.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and second.

      25             Any comments?
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       1             MS. SHEPPARD:  Would you also

       2        contemplate -- I mean, she said that's where she

       3        was headed right now, but just in case she

       4        didn't want to do that and she just wants to

       5        shift the windows back over, would you also be

       6        open to that as well or -- that would have been

       7        the original plan that we had on consent with it

       8        slid over about four feet.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, we can give the

      10        owner the option to move the window.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Because I think that's the

      12        way it was shown on the original application,

      13        right?

      14             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  We'll add that to the

      16        motion, that the applicant also has the option

      17        to move the existing window -- or proposed

      18        window F toward the street elevation.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      20             MR. CASE:  Second.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion -- we have

      22        a modified motion and a modified second.

      23             All in favor say aye.

      24             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?
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       1             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

       3        approved COA-10-066, 3708 St. Johns Avenue.

       4             MS. SHEPPARD:  Thank you.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let me remind

       6        everybody, any of the speakers that do come up

       7        to speak on matters, make sure that you give us

       8        your name and address and make sure you're sworn

       9        in before you start your discussion.  That will

      10        speed things up.  Appreciate it.

      11             Okay.  COA-10-004, 1340 Ionia Street.

      12             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, first I want

      13        to apologize for the disruption.

      14             We were -- we were talking about the

      15        condemned properties.  We were -- what I was

      16        talking with Cherry about was 307.110 that

      17        relates to the main historic properties, and --

      18        and we have not discussed this before and -- but

      19        it reflects the frustration of people just

      20        letting these properties go to the point of

      21        deteriorating that they have to be demolished,

      22        especially in the economic environment we have

      23        today.  Many times it comes down to economics

      24        and it's frustrating and there's not many

      25        options out there.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  We accept your apology.

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  And I apologize to Ms. Shaw

       3        for screaming at -- I try not to do that.

       4             MS. SHAW:  Apology accepted.

       5             MR. McEACHIN:  This is 1340 Ionia Street,

       6        and this is -- this is a request for

       7        demolition.  And let me just show you some

       8        slides before I talk about it.

       9             This is, of course, the front elevation

      10        (indicating).  This is the side.  You see some

      11        smoke damage here.  The rear.

      12             The chimney at the very top, if I'm not

      13        mistaken, was actually knocked down and removed

      14        by the firefighters in the process of putting

      15        the fire out, but the applicant can explain that

      16        in more detail.

      17             Here's a close-up (indicating).  This is

      18        the rear.  You can see the addition.  It's way

      19        back here.  And also (inaudible) from the back

      20        of the porch and then (inaudible) smoke damage.

      21             This is probably where the most fire damage

      22        occurred, on the north elevation (indicating).

      23        The south of the house is right here, and you

      24        see a lot of charred siding here.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  When did this fire take

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           34

       1        place?

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  You'll have to ask the

       3        applicant.  I think it was late 2009 possibly.

       4        Sometime in 2009.

       5             And here's some inside shots (indicating).

       6             Now, most -- the real damage on the inside

       7        of the building was the first floor here

       8        (indicating).  You can see, again, some of the

       9        damage here.

      10             There's the stairs going down

      11        (indicating).  This is the upstairs.

      12             I tried to take a shot of the structural

      13        system and the roofing and so forth, and the

      14        reason why that is is that the fire does not

      15        seem to affect the integrity of most of the

      16        structural system of the building.

      17             We struggled greatly with this particular

      18        application.  It's obvious that the building has

      19        some deterioration and fire damage.  Also, you

      20        can see it's had quite a bit of alterations.

      21             This building and the one next door

      22        probably were architectural twins and it had a

      23        wraparound porch.

      24             This side up here (indicating) -- and it

      25        had an open porch on the upstairs, but it's all
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       1        been filled in and the columns have been removed

       2        and so forth.  The building has had quite a few

       3        alterations.

       4             This is not a case of demolition by

       5        neglect.  The current owner, I think, basically

       6        acquired this property -- maybe he can explain

       7        it better than I can.  He was the lender in this

       8        particular situation and this was reverted back

       9        to his ownership, but it was damaged by fire,

      10        and I'm not sure exactly when that was.  He can

      11        explain that.

      12             We did have a structural engineer go

      13        through this property, Mr. Jim Schock from the

      14        Building Inspection Division.  His basic

      15        statement was that the building still has

      16        integrity; that is, the framing system is

      17        basically intact.  A lot of what we see is the

      18        sheathing, plaster damage, and stuff like that.

      19        As a matter of fact, on the second floor you

      20        don't see a lot of burn damage.  You do see a

      21        lot of water damage from the fire, from fighting

      22        the fire.  You see plaster damage.  The roof

      23        structure looks pretty good.  The framing system

      24        looks pretty good.  So the building is not -- at

      25        least under his impression, under his initial
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       1        review, it's not structurally unsound.

       2             However, the -- where the real problem

       3        comes in is economics.  And the estimate that

       4        the applicant has provided is a fairly high cost

       5        of rehabbing this building.  When we compare

       6        that cost with the resale value -- or the income

       7        value that might be done if the house were

       8        restored and (inaudible) and so forth, none of

       9        the (inaudible) work, and that's a problem.  And

      10        that's quite frustrating to us because we hate

      11        to lose buildings because of the economy

      12        (inaudible) to allow them to be renovated and

      13        restored.

      14             And, ideally, the thing to do -- and not

      15        necessarily in this situation but possibly in

      16        another situation, would be actually to

      17        (inaudible) all buildings to allow -- to allow

      18        them to maintain it and be kept until such time

      19        as things might get better.

      20             We do have some parties that were looking

      21        at the building, but they have not looked at

      22        it -- I mean, they're interested in the

      23        building, but they have not (inaudible) as far

      24        as I know, and the -- and the owner was generous

      25        enough to defer it at the last meeting, hoping
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       1        somebody would come forward and look at the

       2        building and (inaudible), but they haven't done

       3        so, so we're moving it forward at this time.

       4             We did have a nonprofit organization look

       5        at it to see if they were interested in

       6        acquiring it.  The (inaudible) to a nonprofit.

       7        The nonprofit felt that the rehab cost was just

       8        too high and it wouldn't work for them in that

       9        program.  So this is the situation we're in.

      10        However, we're more or less going on the side of

      11        caution.  Because of the structural condition,

      12        we're recommending that the demolition should be

      13        denied.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Very good.

      15             Any questions of the staff report?

      16             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and open the

      18        public hearing.

      19             Is the owner here to speak on this?

      20             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      21             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Joe Roberts, 622

      22        Pinar Drive, Orlando, Florida 32825.

      23             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      24        hand for me, please.

      25             MR. ROBERTS:  (Complies.)
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       1             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       2        testimony you're about to give will be the

       3        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       4        truth?

       5             MR. ROBERTS:  I do.

       6             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       7             MR. ROBERTS:  The -- we acquired -- got

       8        this property back on a foreclosure.  We're a

       9        trust that lends money.  The property -- the

      10        fire was on November the 8th of 2009.  It was an

      11        electrical fire that virtually just damaged the

      12        inside of the house to the point that

      13        economically we can't do anything with it.

      14             We had one contractor come out and take a

      15        look at it, Ucon Construction, Gerald Howard,

      16        and he said he wouldn't touch the property, but

      17        on a time and material, he said the minimum is

      18        150,000.  He said but it looked closer to

      19        200,000 to fix that property up because you have

      20        to -- everything is going to have to come out of

      21        it.  It's just -- it's a shell.

      22             We then had the appraiser come from the

      23        insurance company, come out from Scottsdale

      24        Insurance, and they stopped their estimate on

      25        the first floor at $116,173.64.  He said there's
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       1        no need to even go to the top floor.  He said

       2        it's -- it's done for.

       3             We've offered the property through Joel,

       4        through people, to the churches, through SPAR.

       5        We'll donate the property free to anybody that

       6        wants it.  Everybody that has gone by it -- the

       7        church, the synagogue, even a mosque -- went by,

       8        looked at it, and says, "Thank you, but no thank

       9        you."  I can't even give it away.  Free.  You

      10        can't ask for anything better than free.

      11             So from the standpoint of economics, in

      12        that area, we -- from a rental, it would be

      13        about $900 a month.  And if we took that $900

      14        and took away the taxes and insurance, the cap

      15        rate would be maybe 80- -- or the value would be

      16        about $88,000, without repairs, without a

      17        sinking fund for repairs, without any kind of

      18        profit.  So, I mean, it's -- it's --

      19        economically, we can't do anything with that

      20        property.  I can't get it fixed and I can't give

      21        it away.

      22             Any questions?

      23             MR. MOORE:  I have a question.

      24             Was the property insured for fire loss?

      25             MR. ROBERTS:  Yes, sir.  It was insured for
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       1        fire loss to the amount of $100,000.  That's

       2        what the mortgage amount was on it, and that was

       3        it.

       4             MR. MOORE:  So you've been reimbursed for

       5        that amount?

       6             MR. ROBERTS:  Yes, we've been reimbursed

       7        for that amount.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

       9             MR. ROBERTS:  Thank you.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else here to speak

      11        on this?

      12             (Ms. De Spain approaches the podium.)

      13             MS. DE SPAIN:  I went out to this property

      14        the day that Operation New Hope looked at it

      15        with Joel and the City contractor and the City

      16        engineers, and I heard them say that there was

      17        no way -- they have the cheapest labor that you

      18        could have, and there was no way they could take

      19        the project on because it was not feasible.  You

      20        could never get your money back out of it.

      21             It is a real issue because I don't think

      22        that this house would ever bring back the money

      23        that anybody would have to put into it to make

      24        it liveable.  And coming from the area and

      25        having my own house, before it was totally
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       1        finished, appraised at 225- and now appraised at

       2        125- at the very most, it just doesn't make

       3        economical sense, and especially -- and SPAR

       4        would have been glad -- at one point, SPAR would

       5        have been glad to say, "Yeah, give us the

       6        property and we'll try to resell it and we'll

       7        use the money for SPAR."

       8             He can't give it away.  We couldn't give it

       9        away.  So it is an issue, and so I would have to

      10        be in support of the fact that this -- it's not

      11        economically feasible to restore this house, as

      12        much as I hate to say that.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      14             Anybody else here to speak on this?

      15             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Go ahead and close --

      17             MR. MOORE:  I have one more question for

      18        the owner if he wouldn't mind coming back up.

      19             MR. ROBERTS:  (Complies.)

      20             MR. MOORE:  If the COA for demolition is

      21        approved, do you intend to demolish it?

      22             MR. ROBERTS:  Yes, sir.  We're going to

      23        take it down and then we'll probably donate the

      24        land to one of the charities or to SPAR or

      25        something of that nature.

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           42

       1             We have no desire to build -- it's a

       2        very -- we have about a -- five foot around that

       3        whole house that's the property.  I mean,

       4        it's -- it's a little, tiny lot.  And we would

       5        take it down and then -- even the -- the

       6        assessed value by the tax assessor is only

       7        $67,325.  That's the assessed value today.  So

       8        we would take that -- just bring it down and

       9        donate it.

      10             MR. MOORE:  Okay.  Thank you.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      12             MS. SIMON:  I have one quick question.

      13             MR. ROBERTS:  Yes, ma'am.

      14             MS. SIMON:  Maybe I'm crazy, would you be

      15        interested in donating it to just a private

      16        entity?  Because I could understand for a resale

      17        value it would be hard to get your money back,

      18        but if someone was able to take on the property

      19        and rehab it themselves, they might be able to

      20        do it in a -- it's -- you know, it would be

      21        financially feasible if they were going to live

      22        there.

      23             MR. ROBERTS:  I'll give it -- if somebody

      24        wants to take on the obligation and I'm relieved

      25        of it and they want it, I'd be happy to do it.

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           43

       1        But everybody that has walked out there and seen

       2        it, they say, "Thank you, but no thank you,"

       3        because it's going to take close to 200,000 --

       4        there's not a board inside that house that isn't

       5        going to have to be cleaned.  Every bit of that

       6        house is going to be gutted on the inside.

       7        You've got a lot of that wood on the outside

       8        that's going to have to be replaced.

       9             I mean, economically -- I'll give it away,

      10        but we want to be released of the liability of

      11        it and walk away, but there's -- nobody in their

      12        right mind's going to take that property.  I

      13        mean, I don't -- I mean, I don't think so, but,

      14        you know, if somebody jumped up and said they'll

      15        take it, they can have it, but it's -- it's not

      16        there.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      18             MR. ROBERTS:  You're welcome.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

      20        public hearing and bring it back to the

      21        commission.

      22             MR. MOORE:  Mr. Chairman, based upon what

      23        the owner said and SPAR said, I would vote to --

      24        recommend that COA-10-004, as he suggested, be

      25        approved.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is that your motion?

       2             MR. MOORE:  No, but I'll make a motion.

       3             I move that COA-10-004, 1340 Ionia Street,

       4        be approved for demolition.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll second it.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

       7        second.

       8             Any discussion?

       9             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  I guess one question I have

      11        is, if we approve it for demolition and the next

      12        week Lisa says, "I'll take it over" --

      13             MS. SIMON:  Well, I'm not, but, I mean, I

      14        can see -- you know, somebody who's maybe a

      15        contractor or someone --

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, if he were to

      17        spread the word -- this would not preclude you

      18        from making those associations, but -- but it

      19        would also allow that action to take place if --

      20             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, there will be

      21        a 21-day appeal period after any action of the

      22        commission.  So from the time the final order is

      23        signed, we have 21 days to give an additional

      24        time to see if that's a possibility.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion and
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       1        a second.

       2             All in favor say aye.

       3             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?

       5             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  By your action, you

       7        have approved COA-10-004, 1340 Ionia Street.

       8             Okay.  The next item is COA-10-030, 1318

       9        Avondale Avenue.

      10             MS. PAULL:  All right.  This COA has a

      11        number of requests.  It includes a rear

      12        addition, an alteration to a grouping of four

      13        rear windows, the construction of a deck on the

      14        rear, construction of a fence, a ribbon-style

      15        driveway, and an alteration of a bathroom window

      16        on the left elevation.

      17             This is looking at the side of the property

      18        (indicating), actually where the applicant

      19        wants -- according to the site plan, wanted to

      20        locate the driveway.  He does want to talk about

      21        that today.  He has a different option -- or

      22        wants to present a different option.

      23             This is the rear (indicating).  This is

      24        where the proposed deck would be located.  This

      25        would be the four windows that will be altered
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       1        into a pair of French-style doors and side

       2        lights.

       3             We are conditioning that the doors -- he's

       4        going to be using this existing opening

       5        (indicating), and we're conditioning that the

       6        doors match the (inaudible) that is reflected in

       7        the plans.  The addition will be located right

       8        here (indicating).

       9             And staff is conditioning that the addition

      10        be covered in stucco to match the existing; the

      11        addition is either stepped out six inches,

      12        stepped in six inches, or the roof line of the

      13        parapet shall be stepped down in height to

      14        differentiate the addition, which the applicant

      15        has agreed to; and that we have final plans.

      16             This is the window right here

      17        (indicating) -- it's currently covered -- that

      18        the applicant is proposing to shorten.  He is

      19        looking to use existing windows as much as

      20        possible, historic, that are on the house, the

      21        historic wood windows.  And this particular

      22        window will be located in a bathroom, in a

      23        shower, so he was -- rather than using a full

      24        height window as it currently is, wants to amend

      25        it to a smaller, about a half-size window.
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       1        Staff is in agreement with that.

       2             The conditions are that the applicant shall

       3        maintain the existing header height; the windows

       4        shall be recessed within the opening; the

       5        applicant shall maintain the existing width as

       6        closely as possible, but is allowed to reuse the

       7        existing bathroom window on the rear of the

       8        structure with minimal infill to maintain the

       9        historic windows; and that the windows shall be

      10        framed traditionally and any infill required

      11        below the window shall be stuccoed to match the

      12        existing structure.

      13             And I'll let the applicant speak to the

      14        driveway, to address that.  And -- oh, the fence

      15        is along Remington, and it's just the standard

      16        condition to deal with, the fencing supplement

      17        and zoning requirements; either the fence is on

      18        the property line and 4 feet in height or

      19        recessed 10 feet and can be 6 feet in height.

      20             The applicant is here.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      22             I'll go ahead and open the public hearing.

      23             Is the applicant here to speak on it?

      24             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.)

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.
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       1             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       2             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Good afternoon.

       3             Paul Hoffman, 1427 Eagle Crossing Drive,

       4        Orange Park, Florida 32065.

       5             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       6        hand for me, please.

       7             MR. HOFFMAN:  (Complies.)

       8             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       9        testimony you're about to give will be the

      10        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      11        truth?

      12             MR. HOFFMAN:  Yes, ma'am.

      13             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Paul, before you get

      15        started, I understand that you agree -- correct

      16        me if I'm wrong, but you agree with the staff

      17        conditions except for the driveway?

      18             MR. HOFFMAN:  Yes, sir, actually as she has

      19        presented it.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  So we don't -- we probably

      21        don't need to go through all those other topics

      22        unless the commission wants to hear the --

      23             MR. HOFFMAN:  Okay.  Thank you, Chairman.

      24             Samantha, would there be a way to get

      25        that --
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       1             MS. PAULL:  (Displays photo on overhead.)

       2             MR. HOFFMAN:  There we go.

       3             If I may, I would like to just ask for

       4        you-all to allow to have the driveway entrance

       5        off of Avondale.  This is a corner lot

       6        location.  Over to the left-hand side of the

       7        building, the picture doesn't show it, but there

       8        is a set of stairs and there was an existing

       9        doorway entryway right about --

      10             MS. PAULL:  Right here (indicating).

      11             MR. HOFFMAN:  Yeah, right where the red

      12        laser light is now.

      13             And from a practicality and functionality

      14        standpoint, the driveway entrance there versus

      15        where the property had the driveway originally

      16        was well over 80 feet from the driveway to --

      17        entering through the back of the house, which

      18        I'd just like to ask for your allowance and

      19        consideration of using the existing doorway to

      20        gain entrance into the house.  I think it's just

      21        as a safety issue with having the driveway where

      22        it originally was so far behind the home, having

      23        to walk that far into a rear entry.

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You're talking about

      25        having it off of Avondale -- I mean, on the
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       1        inside of -- the side property line or along

       2        Remington?

       3             MR. HOFFMAN:  Along Remington Avenue.

       4             About where your pinky was is where the --

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Right here (indicating)?

       6             MR. HOFFMAN:  Yes, ma'am.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is this kind of a traffic

       8        safety issue, to have the driveway right at the

       9        corner light like that?

      10             MR. HOFFMAN:  I'm not sure how to answer

      11        that.  When you say "safety," from what

      12        perspective?  Gaining in and out, ingress and

      13        egress?

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.  I mean, it's an

      15        intersect- -- I live -- I'm a neighbor, so I'm

      16        thrilled that this property is being worked on

      17        after all this time, but I'm a little -- just

      18        concerned about the -- it's a -- you know, it's

      19        a busy street, Remington, and it seems awkward

      20        somehow to be right at that corner.  And that's

      21        why, you know, I'm almost deferring to people

      22        who have a better understanding of --

      23             MR. HOFFMAN:  Well, you're familiar with

      24        the property, ma'am.

      25             Originally --
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Are there restrictions on

       2        where driveways can cut through curbs as a

       3        distance from an intersection?  Does anybody

       4        know that?  There may be.

       5             MR. HOFFMAN:  Perhaps there may be.

       6             MR. CASE:  (Inaudible.)

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, I don't know about

       8        residential either, and that's --

       9             MS. SHAW:  There may be some restrictions

      10        from -- who is that department?  Is it -- where

      11        they get a permit for the driveway.

      12             MS. PAULL:  Right-of-way.

      13             MS. SHAW:  Right-of-way.  The right-of-way,

      14        they would have some restrictions on the

      15        driveway.

      16             MR. HOFFMAN:  Okay.

      17             MS. SHAW:  The right-of-way division.

      18             MR. HOFFMAN:  Well, respectfully, just to,

      19        you know, say to the commission -- I mean, we

      20        want to be as flexible as possible.

      21             Originally, the idea of the concept was to

      22        come off of Remington right to where those steps

      23        and that side door is, towards the front.  But

      24        as I've been, you know, educated and learn, I

      25        guess there is some rationalization or precedent
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       1        that the driveway be toward the rear of the

       2        building.

       3             With some of the changes and the

       4        improvements to the property, just the

       5        practicality of entering into a home as a

       6        primary entrance, you know, upstairs and a deck

       7        and through the back door, we'd just like to see

       8        if it would be allowed to go to the side

       9        entrance where there is a preexisting door.

      10             And I could come off Remington as well.  I

      11        mean, we're not necessarily thinking Avondale is

      12        the best option, but I don't know if we're

      13        precluded from accessing off of Remington

      14        towards the -- you know, closer towards the

      15        front of the home.  If we are, then that's why

      16        the Avondale entrance came into the picture.

      17             MR. FRILEY:  I'm sorry.  Where is the

      18        existing drive on the plans that we have here?

      19        Where is the -- is there an existing drive?

      20             MR. HOFFMAN:  There was a beaten-down

      21        pathway all the way toward the very back end of

      22        the property line, sir.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It was opposite

      24        Avondale.  There was a garage in that very back

      25        corner and the drive came perpendicular off of
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       1        Remington.  So it was displaced from the house.

       2        It's kind of mid block on Remington, right at

       3        the back of the property line.

       4             MR. FRILEY:  Okay.  Just to the -- just

       5        looking at the plan we have, just to the south

       6        of that, there's a drive -- and correct me if

       7        I'm wrong.  This is an existing board-on-board

       8        fence?  I'm just trying to understand --

       9             MR. HOFFMAN:  I'm sorry, sir.

      10             Can I walk over there and see what you're

      11        looking at?  Unless there's a slide for that.

      12             MR. FRILEY:  This is a board-on-board fence

      13        here (indicating)?

      14             MR. HOFFMAN:  That's correct.  That's the

      15        neighboring property.

      16             MR. FRILEY:  And this driveway

      17        (inaudible) --

      18             MR. HOFFMAN:  Is their property, that's

      19        correct.

      20             MS. SHAW:  Can you hear them, Diane?

      21             THE REPORTER:  No.

      22             MR. HOFFMAN:  Originally, the driveway was

      23        all the way back here (inaudible) --

      24             MS. SHAW:  Can you have him speak into the

      25        mic?
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       1             MR. HOFFMAN:  I'm sorry.

       2             Yes, sir.  This is the neighboring property

       3        and that is a board-on-board fence there

       4        (indicating).

       5             This goes, you know, off of Avondale all

       6        the way to the back of their property line

       7        (indicating).  And this was originally where we

       8        had thought would be a practical location for

       9        the driveway because, again, here is a door

      10        that's preexisting with stairways entering into

      11        the home.

      12             MR. FRILEY:  This is the existing drive

      13        (indicating)?

      14             MR. HOFFMAN:  The original driveway, yes,

      15        sir, was all the way back here (indicating).

      16             That was a -- that building was knocked

      17        down and (inaudible), you know, long before --

      18        as I understand it, the property has been vacant

      19        for approximately seven years, give or take.

      20        Does that sound right?

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yes, at least.

      22             MR. HOFFMAN:  At least.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Ten probably.

      24             You know, I -- knowing the corner the way I

      25        do, there's something awkward to me about having

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           55

       1        that driveway exit the property at Avondale.

       2        Even though it's not necessarily historically

       3        consistent to have a pull-off on Remington

       4        that -- we wouldn't normally see these

       5        right-of-way improvements.

       6             There is another neighboring driveway

       7        facing directly opposite that, and I feel like,

       8        in terms of the appropriateness of the corner --

       9        as a corner, that the further it is -- the

      10        further a drive is from the corner the better.

      11             In fact, I would be happy if you could work

      12        with staff and come up with something where

      13        there is some sort of parking because really all

      14        you're trying to do is pull off the road and

      15        park?

      16             MR. HOFFMAN:  Yes, ma'am.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think from the front

      18        corner of the house back to that fence line

      19        would be an appropriate place for that kind of

      20        structure that -- in lieu of seeing a long

      21        ribbon drive all the way along that side because

      22        it will be full of cars anyway.  If you have it

      23        coming from Avondale, it will be --

      24             So my recommendation, just as a design on

      25        that, would be to keep it no further than the
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       1        front corner of the house, cutting the curb, and

       2        on the Remington side.

       3             MR. HOFFMAN:  Okay.  I think that would be

       4        a very viable solution.

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's just my -- that's

       6        my solution.

       7             MR. CASE:  (Inaudible) to you.  You're a

       8        neighbor.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I just think it's

      10        awkward.  You know, I'm talking to staff here.

      11        I know that was your recommendation, but it just

      12        feels --

      13             MS. PAULL:  No, our recommendation was that

      14        it's located behind the structure, but it's

      15        located to the rear of -- hold on.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Oh, I see.

      17             Yeah.  Well, see, the further from the

      18        back -- the further from this corner the better,

      19        in my opinion.

      20             MS. PAULL:  It was that the driveway shall

      21        be located to the rear of the structure.

      22             MR. CASE:  (Inaudible.)

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, have you looked at

      24        doing that?  You're trying to maximize that

      25        backyard with the fencing?  Is that why you're
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       1        not --

       2             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       3             MR. HOFFMAN:  So your point in trying to

       4        maximize the backyard as well as trying -- just

       5        from a practicality standpoint?

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You don't have an entry

       7        back there either; is that --

       8             MR. HOFFMAN:  Well -- correct.

       9             Really trying to utilize the existing door

      10        that's on the side with the steps that are

      11        already there to come into -- which, the way

      12        it's being redesigned, you'd come through a

      13        great room into the kitchen as opposed to coming

      14        into a dining room, walking around a dining room

      15        table, as your, you know, entranceway in and out

      16        of the building.  And, like I said, we really,

      17        you know, want to apply flexibility here and

      18        come up with a solution that everybody is in

      19        agreement with.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, it would

      21        certainly be -- all those other drives do

      22        exactly that.

      23             You know, I think Sam is right.  I would be

      24        happier with a perpendicular drive off Remington

      25        toward the back of the structure.  And, you
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       1        know, it looks like it would work with that rear

       2        entry.  You could always pursue a right-of-way

       3        permit, I guess, and have it cut in off of

       4        Remington.

       5             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, there is

       6        no -- there's no curb on Remington.  There is a

       7        curb on Avondale.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (Inaudible.)

       9             MR. HOFFMAN:  Correct.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I'm comfortable

      11        with staff's recommendation.

      12             MR. HOFFMAN:  Okay.  I mean, if we can get

      13        agreement today, then we will be inclined to go

      14        with that as well.  We just wanted to have the

      15        opportunity to present the options here and put

      16        more minds together and see what we could come

      17        up with.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Very good.

      19             MR. HOFFMAN:  Thank you.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Thank you.

      21             MR. HOFFMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much

      22        for allowing me the opportunity.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else here to

      24        speak on this?

      25             MS. PAULL:  To the Chair, I apologize
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       1        because there was -- there's an additional

       2        request for window replacement, and we are

       3        recommending denial.  It's a separate section on

       4        the COA, so I didn't look at it earlier, but I

       5        know that the applicant is in the process of

       6        repairing the windows versus --

       7             MR. HOFFMAN:  Yes.

       8             MS. PAULL:  -- replacing all of them.  He

       9        is in agreement to that.

      10             MR. HOFFMAN:  Right.

      11             MS. PAULL:  And he can come talk about that

      12        if he would like.

      13             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      14             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Carmen Godwin, 2623

      15        Herschel Street.

      16             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      17        hand for me, please.

      18             MS. GODWIN:  (Complies.)

      19             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      20        testimony you're about to give will be the

      21        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      22        truth?

      23             MS. GODWIN:  I do.

      24             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      25             MS. GODWIN:  I too want to applaud the
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       1        applicant for taking on this project.  We're

       2        happy to see that this house is going to be

       3        rehabilitated.

       4             I'm not going to go into the different

       5        options because it sounds like the only issue is

       6        the driveway and -- our design review had looked

       7        at this and they just didn't feel that it was an

       8        appropriate location.  The feeling was that --

       9        you know, unfortunately, because he's on a

      10        corner lot, he has two front yards, and so it

      11        has the feeling of parking in a front yard of,

      12        like, a parking pad, and we felt that the staff

      13        recommendation for pulling the drive behind the

      14        house would be the most appropriate alternative.

      15             Thank you.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      17             Anybody else here to speak on this?

      18             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

      20        public hearing and bring it back to the

      21        commission.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It sounds like the

      23        applicant is willing to accept all the

      24        conditions.  Based on that, I'll make a motion

      25        that we approve COA-10-030 at 1318 --
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       1             MS. SHAW:  Excuse me.

       2             Through the Chair, I think your motion

       3        needs to be changed, unless you're going to go

       4        with the staff's recommendation for denial of

       5        the windows.  So this would be an approval in

       6        part or a denial in part.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's on this COA?

       8             MS. SHAW:  Yes.  There's -- at the very

       9        last part there is a request for a total window

      10        replacement, and staff is recommending denial of

      11        that.

      12             Right, Sam?

      13             MS. PAULL:  Yes.

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Approval in part, denial

      15        in part?

      16             MS. SHAW:  Yes.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  All right.  On

      18        COA-10-030, at 1318 Avondale Avenue, I move that

      19        we approve in part the first four requests --

      20        five requests -- six requests -- the first six

      21        requests with staff conditions as listed in

      22        their report, and that we deny the request for a

      23        total window replacement.

      24             MR. CASE:  Second.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion and
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       1        a second.

       2             Any further discussion?

       3             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

       5             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?

       7             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

       9        approved in part and denied in part COA-10-030,

      10        1318 Avondale Avenue.

      11             Thank you.

      12             Okay.  The next item is COA-10-038, 1925

      13        North Laura Street.

      14             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, this is a

      15        request for a window replacement of 27 out of

      16        29 windows on a residence.  The majority of the

      17        windows are one-over-one, double-hung.  However,

      18        there's about nine -- eight or nine decorative

      19        windows.  Two are in the front -- (inaudible).

      20             But two are in the front and then there's

      21        these three diamond-shaped windows that sort of

      22        follow on the stair system (indicating), I

      23        believe, and then there's a bay over here and a

      24        bay as (inaudible).  I think it's maybe sixteen

      25        over one or something to that effect.  The
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       1        remaining ones, as I stated, are one over one.

       2             In evaluating the one over one -- you may

       3        not really see it that clear from here -- we

       4        felt like that he had made the case -- the

       5        applicant made the case that the one over ones

       6        were sufficiently deteriorated to warrant total

       7        replacement.  We found that the product he's

       8        proposing is acceptable.

       9             However, we are recommending approval of

      10        this window replacement with three conditions.

      11        Those conditions are that the diamond-shaped

      12        windows -- the three diamond-shaped windows on

      13        the north elevation be preserved and repaired

      14        rather than replaced; that the two windows at

      15        the front elevation be repaired rather than

      16        replaced; that the 16-light windows on the bay

      17        of the north elevation be repaired rather than

      18        replaced; and the decorative window in the front

      19        dormer also be repaired rather than replaced.

      20             And the reason we're making that

      21        recommendation is that we didn't see that these

      22        were in that bad of shape, one.  Number two,

      23        they're extremely important character-defining

      24        features to the residence, particularly the two

      25        front windows and the stair windows.
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       1             The applicant is here also to speak on this

       2        application.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

       4             Any questions of the staff report?

       5             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and open the

       7        public hearing.

       8             Is there anyone here to speak on this

       9        matter?

      10             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      11             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Ronald Lott, 1925 North

      12        Laura Street.

      13             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      14        hand for me, please.

      15             MR. LOTT:  (Complies.)

      16             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      17        testimony you're about to give will be the

      18        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      19        truth?

      20             MR. LOTT:  Yes.

      21             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      22             MR. LOTT:  I do agree with the

      23        recommendations that Joel came up with.

      24        However, the second condition, the three

      25        16-light windows in the bay area, we did find
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       1        replacement windows that matched those exact

       2        specifications, so we'll -- it would be an exact

       3        duplicate that would -- would come out to be

       4        like the other windows.  The same company makes

       5        that particular type window as well, so we would

       6        like to have those windows replaced with the

       7        exact same type of window, which would be energy

       8        efficient.  That's our main concern, that they

       9        be energy efficient and they do maintain the

      10        exact structure and character of that.

      11             And we are -- we do accept the

      12        recommendation that we do repair the windows in

      13        the front as well as the other two

      14        recommendations.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Where is this bay

      16        window?  Is it --

      17             MR. LOTT:  It's on the -- it's on the left

      18        side of the -- the other side of the house.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The other side?

      20             MR. LOTT:  Well, right there (indicating),

      21        if you look in that area there, there are three

      22        bay windows there.  And the top portion has the

      23        16-light windows and the one-pane window on the

      24        bottom.

      25             We did find the same company that we're
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       1        using to replace the other windows does make

       2        that type of window as well, and we can replace

       3        it with that type of window and meet our need to

       4        have more energy-efficient-type windows,

       5        especially with some of the high electric bills

       6        that we've been having to deal with with the

       7        single-pane.

       8             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, could I ask

       9        Mr. Lott if -- the 16-light replacement, would

      10        they have an exterior muntin -- profiled muntin

      11        on them?

      12             MR. LOTT:  I'm not sure I understand what

      13        that is.

      14             MR. McEACHIN:  That is that the grid itself

      15        will be exposed on the exterior and will have

      16        some sort of a profile to give it the sense of

      17        the original traditional muntin rather than

      18        being sandwiched between two panes of glass.

      19             MR. LOTT:  That I'm not a hundred percent

      20        certain on.  When I spoke with the person who is

      21        making the window, she indicated that that

      22        window will look exactly like the window that we

      23        are wanting to take out.  So I'm assuming it

      24        would, but I'm not sure.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can I ask you a question,
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       1        Joel?  Would this be the only three on this

       2        elevation that would not be replaced as part of

       3        this?

       4             MR. McEACHIN:  No.  There's the --

       5             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I know the front --

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  There's three diamond -- I

       7        don't know if they're fixed or --

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  They're all the same.

       9             MR. LOTT:  Well, no, they're fixed.

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  Fixed?

      11             MR. LOTT:  And they are -- they're

      12        decorative.  We didn't want to replace those.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

      14             MR. McEACHIN:  The bay is on sort of the

      15        rear of that north elevation.  You can't see it

      16        from the street, but it is back there.

      17             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  If he had the muntins,

      18        would you be comfortable?

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  I would think that having

      20        the muntins would be essential.

      21             MR. LOTT:  Muntins, that's what it's

      22        called?

      23             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.

      24             MR. LOTT:  Okay.  I'll --

      25             MR. MOORE:  If you had the muntins, you
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       1        would be comfortable with the replacement?

       2             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes, I think so.

       3             The reason why it is -- it is so far back.

       4        His (inaudible) is very far back, and I think

       5        that would be (inaudible).

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Very good.

       7             Thank you very much.

       8             MR. LOTT:  Thank you.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is there anyone else here to

      10        speak on this application?

      11             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  I will go ahead and close

      13        the public hearing and bring it back to the

      14        commission.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think based on that

      16        little bit of testimony, I'm comfortable with

      17        removing that second -- the three conditions,

      18        allowing that one window to be replaced as long

      19        as it has satisfactory muntins.

      20             MR. McEACHIN:  It's actually three windows

      21        on the bay.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  On the bay.

      23             MR. McEACHIN:  Yeah.

      24             MR. MOORE:  You would be substituting a

      25        different condition for the second condition.
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       1             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It's -- let's see.

       2             We number them, I guess, as 1, 2, 3, 4 --

       3        to modify 4 to allow those windows to be

       4        replaced.  The replacement window that

       5        meets -- do you have your typical conditions in

       6        here?

       7             MR. McEACHIN:  We do not, but you can add

       8        those --

       9             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      10             MR. MOORE:  It's number three.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Isn't that number 3 --

      12        or 4?

      13             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      14             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Sorry.  Number 3.

      15             All right.  Are we ready, then?

      16             On COA- -- I move that we approve

      17        COA-10-038, at 1925 North Laura Street, with the

      18        conditions as listed in the staff report, but

      19        modifying the third condition to allow

      20        replacement of the three 16-light windows with a

      21        replacement product that meets all the typical

      22        criteria as required for replacement windows,

      23        including exterior muntins.

      24             MR. MOORE:  Second.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and second.
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       1             Any further comments?

       2             Do we need to state that that needs to be

       3        approved by staff?

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Let's have that product

       5        submitted to staff for review and approval.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have an amended motion.

       7             Do we have an amended second?

       8             MR. MOORE:  Amended second.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and second.

      10             All in favor say aye.

      11             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your motion, you have

      13        approved COA-10-038, 1925 North Laura Street.

      14             Okay.  The next item is COA-10-052, East

      15        4th Street.

      16             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, I had a

      17        request -- the next two COAs, COA-10-052 and

      18        COA-10-053, are both the same plans.  They're

      19        about a block away from each other, so they have

      20        very similar conditions.  I wanted to know if we

      21        could take them up at the same time.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Sure.

      23             MS. SHAW:  I think you should take them

      24        separate -- yeah, have a separate public hearing

      25        for each of them.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       2             MS. SHAW:  Just for the record.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll take our

       4        counsel's suggestion.

       5             MS. PAULL:  All right.  This is

       6        COA-10-052.  It's on the 300 block of East 4th

       7        Street.  It's new construction, SRG Homes and

       8        Neighborhoods.  It is a -- the structure --

       9        there are plans included in your packet.

      10             It's a one-and-a-half-story-appearing

      11        structure that will be constructed on a lot that

      12        actually has vacant lots to either side of it.

      13        The surrounding area is primarily two-story

      14        structures.

      15             As you can see this way (indicating),

      16        across the street are also two-story structures,

      17        but there is a grouping of one-story structures

      18        at the end of the block.

      19             Staff is recommending approval with the

      20        condition that the finished floor height and

      21        front setback match the adjacent historic

      22        properties; that the windows be recessed within

      23        the openings and trimmed out in a traditional

      24        manner; that the final window and door product

      25        be reviewed and approved by the Planning and
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       1        Development Department before purchase and

       2        installation; that minor changes to

       3        architectural details such as light patterns,

       4        column design, and masonry materials can be

       5        handled administratively by the Planning

       6        Department.

       7             The applicant shall use a wood or

       8        cementitious plank lattice to skirt the

       9        foundation, not a PVC lattice as proposed.  The

      10        lattice shall be broken up by masonry piers,

      11        framed with -- in the piers and recessed behind

      12        the piers to give a traditional appearance.

      13             The applicant shall add a traditional-sized

      14        window on the back bedroom in the right

      15        elevation.  The applicant shall add a window,

      16        sash or fixed, in the kitchen/pantry area on the

      17        left elevation.  And the applicant shall amend

      18        the window on the right dormer to be a

      19        sash-style window, as it's currently a fixed, as

      20        requested on the plans.

      21             We also have a number of staff suggestions;

      22        that the applicant shall consider constructing a

      23        full two-story as the block is predominantly

      24        two-story, although there are a number, as

      25        noted, of single-story structures on the same
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       1        block.

       2             And that the applicant shall use a more

       3        traditional material on the gables, (inaudible)

       4        shaped shingled and horizontal shingles.

       5             The applicant is currently proposing a

       6        board and batten type material.  However, as it

       7        is exclusive to the gable, just a small portion

       8        of it, to differentiate it.  Staff is okay with

       9        that application, but is still recommending

      10        something else, so . . .

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Very good.  Thank you.

      12             Okay.  Any questions of the staff report?

      13             MR. FRILEY:  I have question for staff.

      14             MS. PAULL:  Can you talk in your

      15        microphone?  I'm sorry.

      16             MR. FRILEY:  You said that there were

      17        plans?

      18             MS. PAULL:  Yes.

      19             MR. FRILEY:  Were you referring to just the

      20        site plan?

      21             MS. PAULL:  No.  There should be -- there

      22        are --

      23             MR. FRILEY:  There are elevations?

      24             MS. PAULL:  Yes.

      25             MR. FRILEY:  Okay.

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           74

       1             MS. PAULL:  Yeah, they're just elevations.

       2        I have the floor plans in my -- in the file if

       3        you would like to see them.

       4             MR. FRILEY:  I just wanted to make sure you

       5        weren't (inaudible) --

       6             MS. PAULL:  No.

       7             MS. SIMON:  I just wanted to announce

       8        before we get started that I am the agent -- the

       9        listing agent for SRG, so I will be recusing

      10        myself on this vote.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Lisa Simon will

      12        be recusing herself from this matter.

      13             Okay.  I'm going to go ahead and open the

      14        public hearing.

      15             Is the applicant here?

      16             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      17             MS. SHAW:  Lisa, is it going to be for the

      18        second one as well?

      19             MS. SIMON:  Yes.

      20             THE REPORTER:  Name and address, please.

      21             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Name is Adam Rule.

      22        Address is 4061 Tyndel Creek Court.

      23             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      24        testimony you're about to give will be the

      25        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
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       1        truth?

       2             MR. RULE:  I do.

       3             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  First, let me ask you, do

       5        you agree with the staff conditions?

       6             MR. RULE:  Out of the nine, we agree with

       7        five.  So --

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       9             MR. RULE:  -- we're getting better.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Why don't you cover

      11        the ones that you don't agree with.

      12             MR. RULE:  Well, the -- just had a question

      13        on number 3, which asks about the final window

      14        and door products be reviewed.

      15             We haven't changed any of our window and

      16        door products.  I just wanted to see if some

      17        specifications can be put on the file or

      18        something needs to be reviewed so that we can

      19        handle that now instead of right before we're

      20        going to order, as it says in there.

      21             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, the -- it's

      22        more specifically the door because typically the

      23        door is just a -- something you plug in the

      24        designs.  We weren't sure if it was going to

      25        change.  If it is going to change from the half
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       1        light that's in the plans, we would need to

       2        review it.

       3             MR. RULE:  Oh, okay.  So just if it differs

       4        from what's shown in the plan, then --

       5             MS. PAULL:  Right.  If it's different from

       6        what you actually have in here.

       7             MR. RULE:  Okay.  Because I have a listing

       8        of our front doors, so I didn't know if you guys

       9        wanted to have that or --

      10             MS. PAULL:  No.  That's okay.  It's just if

      11        it -- if it changes from the half light that's

      12        in there.

      13             MR. RULE:  Okay.

      14             MS. PAULL:  Because I think that's happened

      15        on -- not specifically SRG, but on construction

      16        in general.

      17             MR. RULE:  Okay.  Yeah, the plans that we

      18        do now are lot specific, so it should show

      19        what's going to be on there from now on.

      20             MS. PAULL:  Okay.  Great.

      21             MR. RULE:  The first item -- item number 7,

      22        where it asks about adding an additional window

      23        on the right elevation at the rear bedroom,

      24        we're, again, just doing that.

      25             We've redesigned this plan, kind of value
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       1        engineered it to make it more affordable in the

       2        current market, so we have taken some windows

       3        out that we felt didn't add any historical

       4        significance to the home.

       5             This window in question would be all the

       6        way at the rear of the house, on the side, and

       7        it has been removed on these prints submitted.

       8        And from what we've built, it cannot even be

       9        seen from the street, so we're asking to not

      10        have to add that window.

      11             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, as there are

      12        two vacant lots on either side of this proposed

      13        structure, it will be visible until each side

      14        lot is developed, and that's why we were

      15        conditioning that specifically, and to maintain

      16        the rhythm of openings that you find

      17        historically on structures, which is one of the

      18        requirements of the district design regulations

      19        for new construction.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll consider it.

      21             MR. RULE:  Okay.  Yeah, the next was item

      22        number 8, right below it, to change a -- or to

      23        add a window at the kitchen pantry area on the

      24        left side of the elevation.  I guess she

      25        indicated that you guys did not have a floor
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       1        plan.  I do have a copy here.

       2             To add a window in that area is not

       3        feasible for us.  We have two -- a dining room

       4        and we have a pantry and then you have a

       5        refrigerator and you have about six feet and

       6        there's a range in the center.  There's actually

       7        no place to put the window unless the kitchen is

       8        redesigned.  And it is a small kitchen area, so

       9        we're afraid that it's going to affect the

      10        overall design of the house to try to add a

      11        window on that side.

      12             We built five of these at least with no

      13        window in that area, and I have some pictures of

      14        it if you guys would like to see the --

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Would any of the

      16        commissioners like this (indicating)?  Because

      17        we don't have any floor plans.  Would anybody

      18        want to see that floor plan?

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  (Inaudible.)

      20             MR. FRILEY:  I would like to see it.

      21             MR. RULE:  This would be the area in

      22        question right here at the kitchen

      23        (indicating).  They were talking about adding a

      24        window in this area.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  So just for the record, the
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       1        window would be on the left side elevation --

       2        towards the left side of the left elevation.

       3             I'm going to go ahead and -- we have to

       4        keep these for our records.

       5             MR. RULE:  Okay.  That's just an actual

       6        picture of it, showing what it looks like

       7        (inaudible).

       8             MR. McEACHIN:  Just for clarification,

       9        the -- item 7 on the floor plan is in bedroom 3;

      10        is that correct?

      11             MS. PAULL:  It's in the back bedroom on the

      12        right elevation, towards the rear of the

      13        structure.

      14             MR. RULE:  Yeah, the only -- the only

      15        downstairs bedroom, so --

      16             MR. FRILEY:  Okay.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm going to go ahead and --

      18        why don't you go ahead and pass that on.

      19             MR. RULE:  And then one last item, which

      20        was item number 9, to change a window at the

      21        dormer to a sash style instead of fixed, and we

      22        just wanted to keep it as a fixed window.  The

      23        window is in a stairwell, so it has no

      24        significance as far as being an operable window,

      25        so we did change it to fixed in the one dormer.
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       1             And there's two other fixed windows on the

       2        elevation as well, so I didn't quite understand

       3        the recommendation, but --

       4             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, the reason

       5        is the number -- a significant number of windows

       6        have to be a functioning sash style on new

       7        construction versus fixed.  Because it's new

       8        construction, we're not as stringent as on a

       9        historic structure with the same conditions for

      10        functionality and the historic appearance, but

      11        for new construction we look at the majority of

      12        windows being functioning sash style versus a

      13        fixed window, and that was to match the other

      14        side of the structure also with the sash style

      15        window in the dormer.

      16             MR. RULE:  Yeah, we like the operable on

      17        the other side because it's a bathroom.

      18             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Can you get to that

      19        window to operate it?

      20             MR. RULE:  No.  The one in the stair, it's

      21        about 10 feet -- 8 to 10 feet above the

      22        landing.  So it's a second floor window just for

      23        light for the upstairs hall.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Is that all the

      25        conditions you were --
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       1             MR. RULE:  Correct, yes, sir.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- (inaudible)?

       3             MR. CASE:  Whose windows are these that

       4        you're using?

       5             MR. RULE:  They're Windsor, vinyl clad wood

       6        windows.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I guess if there is a

       8        specific threshold -- this is almost a question

       9        for Sam -- that they have to have a certain

      10        number that are operating?

      11             If you were to substitute some other

      12        window -- is there, like, a -- 10 percent have

      13        to be -- you know, is it something like that?

      14        Is there a quantitative number that you're

      15        looking for?

      16             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, no.

      17             We're looking more specifically at the

      18        majority, the vast -- not vast majority.  It's

      19        just the majority is what we look at --

      20             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      21             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Because this isn't a

      22        great window to operate because you can't get to

      23        it to open it.

      24             MS. PAULL:  Well, we don't look at

      25        operation and how the window is going to be
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       1        used.  We look at what's appropriate and the

       2        number of fixed windows on the side of the

       3        structure.  Since there are a number of them, I

       4        believe, on this one -- I think there's three

       5        currently.  And with there being three fixed

       6        windows or non-sash style windows and one sash,

       7        we want to add the -- that's why we were also

       8        conditioning the addition of one in the rear and

       9        then a change of that window to a sash-style

      10        window on the dormer because you want the

      11        majority -- at a minimum, over 50 percent of the

      12        windows to be sash style versus fixed or

      13        functioning, casement, something along those

      14        lines.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any other questions

      16        of the applicant?

      17             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you, sir.

      19             Anybody else here to speak on this

      20        application?

      21             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and close the

      23        public hearing and bring it back to the

      24        commissioners.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm sorry --
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       1             MR. FRILEY:  Who has the floor plans?

       2             (Discussion held off the record.)

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  We're discussing the

       4        window options.

       5             MS. SHAW:  That's okay.  You can discuss

       6        it.  Just, you know, speak into the mic what

       7        you're discussing.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  We were discussing the

       9        nature of where an additional window -- what

      10        makes the most sense.

      11             Even though it's an elevation problem in

      12        terms of the historic conditions, you know, the

      13        exterior, certainly I think we have to take the

      14        functionality of the plan.  On the one elevation

      15        where there's a kitchen and a pantry, adding a

      16        window just -- functionally is too disruptive, I

      17        think, to require it.

      18             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, you're

      19        referring to the left elevation?

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yes.  It's hard for us to

      21        sort of tell -- I think that --

      22             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  I think this is the right

      24        elevation.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, the kitchen window
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       1        would be on the right or the left?

       2             MS. PAULL:  The left elevation.

       3             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  The kitchen elev- -- yeah,

       5        I'm sorry.

       6             MR. CASE:  I think we do agree that the one

       7        in the bedroom is -- would be a nice window to

       8        have back in just to get some air circulation

       9        through there if nothing else.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And just to add to that,

      11        if they were to add that window on the right

      12        elevation, I'd be inclined to -- you know, just

      13        given the economy and everything, to alleviate

      14        that requirement for the one in the stair hall

      15        would be operational.

      16             If you wanted the -- you know, he could

      17        have a -- you know, a muntin or something

      18        designed so that it looked like a sash window.

      19        I don't know that visually it really helps,

      20        personally, but you could -- if you wanted to

      21        make it look operational, you could.

      22             MR. FRILEY:  I would agree with that, if

      23        the addition of the window in the bedroom was an

      24        operable one.

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Are you worried about the
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       1        stair window at that point?

       2             MR. FRILEY:  (Nods head.)

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Okay.

       4             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, staff is

       5        comfortable if it -- if you conditioned that it

       6        looks like a sash style window with a muntin or

       7        some sort of visual divide rather than a fixed.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Anybody want to

       9        make a motion?

      10             MR. CASE:  I move that we approve

      11        COA-10-052 at East 4th Street with the following

      12        conditions:  One through seven in the staff's

      13        recommendations; and not require number eight,

      14        adding a sash or a fixed window in the

      15        kitchen/pantry area; and that number nine be the

      16        window in the right dormer shall have a

      17        simulated sash applied.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We have a motion.

      19             Do we have a second?

      20             MR. MOORE:  Second.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion and a second.

      22             Any further comments on this?

      23             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      25             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           86

       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

       2        approved COA-10-052, East 4th Street.

       3             I know we were getting ready to go on a

       4        break, but we do have to hear -053.  I assume it

       5        will be the same report?

       6             MS. PAULL:  (Nods head.)

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  And I assume we'll make the

       8        conditions the same and I assume the comments to

       9        be the same, so -- we still should go through

      10        the (inaudible), correct?

      11             MS. SHAW:  Yeah.  Yeah.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  The next item is

      13        COA-10-053, East 4th Street.

      14             Do you have a report?

      15             MS. PAULL:  All right.  This is the 200

      16        block of East 4th Street, one block closer to

      17        Main Street.  The conditions are the same as the

      18        previous application, COA-10-052, and the plans

      19        are the same with the exception of the material

      20        in the dormer.  This one happens to have

      21        decorative brackets with horizontal cementitious

      22        plank siding all the way to the peak, and it has

      23        a -- the addition of three brackets, which have

      24        been used before on other structures, but have

      25        used the same plan.
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       1             The only additional suggestion, not

       2        recommended condition, is that the applicant

       3        should condition amending the stairs to include

       4        cheek walls instead of a (inaudible) handrail.

       5             Did you want me to go over the conditions

       6        again?

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  No.  That's not necessary.

       8             Okay.  Does that wrap up your report?

       9             MS. PAULL:  Yes.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      11             Any questions of the staff report?

      12             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We'll go ahead

      14        and open the public hearing.  I know the

      15        applicant is here.

      16             (Mr. Rule approaches the podium.)

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  What we said was all the

      18        same conditions that were brought up the last

      19        time will apply to this one except there is a

      20        new -- condition?

      21             MS. PAULL:  Suggestion.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Suggestion.

      23             Okay.  So we have the same conditions.

      24             So unless you have something new on the

      25        report you wanted to discuss or --
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       1             MR. RULE:  No.  That's agreeable.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       3             MR. RULE:  All right.  Thank you.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else here to speak

       5        on this item?

       6             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and close the

       8        public hearing, bring it back to the commission.

       9             MR. FRILEY:  Do you want to repeat the same

      10        motion?

      11             MR. CASE:  Okay.  I'll do it again.

      12             Okay.  I move that we approve COA-10-053,

      13        East 4th Street, with staff's recommendations,

      14        and conditions 1 through 7 not modified.

      15        Number 8 will not be -- not be used.  We will

      16        not require an additional window.  And that

      17        number 9, the dormer window will have a

      18        simulated sash divider.  And we would encourage

      19        the applicant to provide a cheek wall at the

      20        stairs in accordance with staff's suggestion.

      21             MR. FRILEY:  Second.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and second.

      23             Any discussion?

      24             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.
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       1             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       2             MS. SHAW:  I just wanted to make sure that

       3        the record was clear that Ms. Simon recused

       4        herself on this -- this particular COA as well.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Correct.

       6             Okay.  By your motion -- by your action,

       7        you have approved COA-10-053, East 4th Street.

       8             We're going to go ahead and take a break.

       9        And I believe our breaks are ten minutes, so I'd

      10        appreciate if everybody could be back in ten

      11        minutes and we'll resume the next project.

      12             Thank you.

      13             (Brief recess.)

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let's resume our

      15        meeting.

      16             Everybody ready?

      17             MS. SIMON:  (Inaudible.)

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Can you announce that --

      19        we're going to hear COA-10-057, the 100 block of

      20        East 4th Street, and I believe Lisa has to make

      21        an announcement.

      22             MS. SIMON:  Yes.  I had ex-parte

      23        communication with this gentleman, Mr. Davis.  I

      24        happened to meet him in the SPAR office and he

      25        showed me his plans.  We had a very nice
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       1        discussion, and then I found out that he was

       2        coming in front of the commission, so I just

       3        wanted to let everyone know that.

       4             MS. SHAW:  Around what day did you guys

       5        meet or --

       6             MS. SIMON:  Somewhere in the beginning of

       7        February.  He was in the SPAR office talking to

       8        Ms. De Spain and I walked in and met him and his

       9        realtor and looked at the plans and -- and said,

      10        "Oh, I hear you're talking to the staff?"  And

      11        he said, "Yeah, I'm coming in front of the

      12        commission this month," so I was like -- but

      13        that was the extent of it.

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman, this

      15        application for COA-10-057, the applicant is

      16        requesting that we defer this one application

      17        due to some last-minute discrepancy on the

      18        actual owner of the lot, so they're going to

      19        research that and resolve that before this

      20        application moves forward.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So, Cherry, what's

      22        the --

      23             MS. SHAW:  Yes.  I talked with Autumn

      24        regarding this item, and I would recommend that

      25        you defer it as well because if there's an issue
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       1        regarding whether the applicant is the actual

       2        owner of this property, that would pose a

       3        problem, so I would recommend that we defer it.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and defer

       5        COA-10-057, the 100 block of East 4th Street.

       6             Okay.  The next item is COA-10-058, the

       7        1400 block of North Market Street.

       8             Lisa, is your -- do you have an ex-parte on

       9        this one also?

      10             MS. SIMON:  Well, I mean, not anything

      11        specific, but -- just spoke with the applicant.

      12             MS. SHAW:  Same day?

      13             MS. SIMON:  Same day, yes.

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  This application is an

      15        application for new construction of a two-story

      16        single-family house to be constructed on the

      17        1400 block of North Market Street, one house in

      18        from the corner of Market and 5th Street on the

      19        west side of the street.

      20             The block is predominantly two-story

      21        houses.  In fact, I don't think I remember any

      22        one-story.  There is one empty -- one additional

      23        empty lot on the block.

      24             The applicant is proposing to construct the

      25        plan that you see up on the PowerPoint here
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       1        (indicating), and we are recommending approval

       2        with the following conditions:

       3             One, the finished floor height and front

       4        setback match the adjacent historic -- matches

       5        the adjacent historic properties; that the

       6        spaces in between the porch piers on all three

       7        sides of the porch as well as the rear deck be

       8        enclosed with framed wood lattice; the treads

       9        and risers of the porch stair be enclosed.

      10        They're proposing to be constructed of wood.

      11        And that the windows on the structure be

      12        recessed within their openings and a traditional

      13        trim and crown molding be applied; that the --

      14             Okay.  Condition number 5 says that

      15        two-over-two windows -- the plan actually

      16        reflects a nine over one.  I got my plans mixed

      17        up while writing these reports, so that should

      18        actually reflect a nine-over-one grid pattern,

      19        as shown on the elevations, feature an exterior

      20        profile muntin on the front elevation.  The side

      21        and rear elevations are proposed to be a one

      22        over one.

      23             The -- one second.  I'm confusing myself

      24        completely here.

      25             Strike condition 6.  That one should have
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       1        been deleted as well.

       2             MS. SHAW:  Strike it?

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  Remove it.

       4             Condition 7, that the header heights of the

       5        windows shall match.

       6             Condition 8, that on the right elevation,

       7        the addition of one traditionally-sized

       8        sash-style window in bedroom three -- which is

       9        actually the front portion of the right

      10        elevation.  It's a front bedroom, so kind of in

      11        that area.

      12             Condition 9, that a fixed glass bathroom

      13        window on the right elevation shall be replaced

      14        with a sash-style window.

      15             The addition of one window on the second

      16        floor, the right elevation, in the area between

      17        the bathroom and the rear corner of the house.

      18        So in this area back here (indicating).

      19             And condition 11, that the three small

      20        casement-style windows right here (indicating),

      21        and this area up here, which is the front room,

      22        the formal living room, that this area be

      23        reconfigured to allow for windows on either side

      24        of the fireplace and in the dining room and then

      25        not be, you know, small, fixed glass, kind of --
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       1        I don't know what you call them.  I call them

       2        ditto dot windows, the five little square

       3        windows all in a row.  We didn't want to see

       4        that.  We wanted the applicant to rework the

       5        configuration to allow for windows in that front

       6        room on the right elevation.

       7             And on the left elevation, the addition of

       8        a window in the foyer area, which is up here

       9        (indicating), and the addition of a sash-style

      10        window in the opposite front bedroom.  I think

      11        that's bedroom two.

      12             Hold on.  I'm sorry.

      13             The addition of a sash-style window on the

      14        left elevation, either on the first floor,

      15        behind the foyer window -- so that would be kind

      16        of down in this area (indicating) -- or floating

      17        between the floors and staircases.

      18             The addition of a sash-style window on the

      19        second floor of the left elevation in the

      20        owner's (inaudible), which is towards the rear

      21        back here (indicating).

      22             And recommending -- or a suggestion is

      23        the -- the smaller window on the front facade

      24        on -- going left, be changed to a full-size

      25        window.  That's actually a bedroom, so there's
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       1        kind of two different sized windows in that

       2        front bedroom.

       3             The addition of a window in the kitchen

       4        area on the left elevation in the rear, back in

       5        there (indicating), and that the front steps be

       6        masonry or concrete and (inaudible) on either

       7        side (inaudible) cheek walls.

       8             This application also includes -- I didn't

       9        include the site plan; it's in your packet,

      10        though -- a driveway that will enter from

      11        Margaret Street on the right-hand side of the

      12        property and go about halfway down the

      13        structure, and that --

      14             The conditions are that the driveway shall

      15        be no wider than ten feet and that it shall

      16        feature a simulated ribbon appearance from the

      17        front property line to just beyond the front

      18        corner of the house, either using a combination

      19        of brick and concrete or the use of stamping and

      20        staining a portion of the concrete to mimic the

      21        appearance of traditional ribbons.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Does anybody have any

      23        questions from the staff report?  A lot of

      24        comments.  Is there anything that anybody wants

      25        to go over again?
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       1             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think we're just trying

       4        to follow along.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's go ahead and open the

       6        public hearing.

       7             Is the applicant or the owner here to speak

       8        on this?

       9             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      10             THE REPORTER:  Your name and address,

      11        please.

      12             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Bucky Davis, 1881 Beach

      13        Avenue, Atlantic Beach, Florida 32233.

      14             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      15        hand for me, please.

      16             MR. DAVIS:  (Complies.)

      17             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      18        testimony you're about to give will be the

      19        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      20        truth?

      21             MR. DAVIS:  I do.

      22             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      23             MR. DAVIS:  Thank you.

      24             My name is Bucky Davis, and it's nice to be

      25        here.
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       1             We've worked -- tried to be diligent with

       2        the staff.  They've certainly been diligent with

       3        us and -- in helping us find our way through

       4        hopefully some good designs for Springfield.

       5             I had one quick question about the

       6        suggestion, Autumn.  Relative to the smaller

       7        bedroom on the second floor front facade, when

       8        you said be enlarged, did you mean height or

       9        width?

      10             MS. MARTINAGE:  Are you talking about the

      11        suggestion?

      12             MR. DAVIS:  Yeah.

      13             MS. MARTINAGE:  That --

      14             MR. DAVIS:  The window on my far left,

      15        let's say.  Was that just a -- the height of the

      16        window?

      17             MS. MARTINAGE:  That the size basically --

      18        it's a suggestion that the size match the size

      19        of the three windows on the right, they all be

      20        the same size instead of slightly smaller as

      21        depicted on the elevation.

      22             But, I mean, we -- staff did not put it as

      23        a condition.  We put it as a suggestion.

      24             MR. DAVIS:  All right.

      25             MS. MARTINAGE:  Whether the commission

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           98

       1        changes that or not, it's up to them.

       2             MR. DAVIS:  I think -- as I understand it,

       3        we're agreeable with all the conditions.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  That's great.

       5             MR. DAVIS:  I told you they were diligent.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  So we --

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, we may have some

       8        questions as we go through it.

       9             MR. DAVIS:  Sure.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any questions of the

      11        applicant?

      12             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else here to speak

      14        on this matter?

      15             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      16             MR. CASE:  I appreciate it.  It looks like

      17        you've done a really nice job here.

      18             MR. DAVIS:  This is -- you know, just in

      19        fairness, this is not the first drawing that we

      20        brought to the staff.  This is probably the

      21        third version, so they were helpful in --

      22             MS. MARTINAGE:  It is the third.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'm just -- I was about

      24        to make a comment on that kitchen window, but I

      25        see it's in the suggestion column.
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       1             I'll give you my opinion.  There again,

       2        that's one of those questions that (inaudible)

       3        difficult.  And also I like the smaller window

       4        in the front elevation.

       5             MR. CASE:  I do too.

       6             MS. MARTINAGE:  That's why we put it as a

       7        suggestion.

       8             MR. CASE:  I could even see it being a

       9        shape.  I mean, it would be nice if it was an

      10        oval or something like that.  The fact that it's

      11        differentiated from the other three I like

      12        because it's centered over the front door.

      13        There's a whole, you know -- actual

      14        relationships going on there that I think is

      15        good, so I would not necessarily be in favor of

      16        making it any larger.

      17             MR. DAVIS:  Well, then -- what we're going

      18        to -- with respect to the suggestion -- we were

      19        agreeable to the conditions.  I don't think we

      20        want to put the window in the kitchen because

      21        I -- it leads to the cabinet, but anyhow . . .

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      23             Anybody else here to speak on this

      24        application?

      25             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           100

       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and close the

       2        public hearing, bring it back to the commission.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I appreciate all their

       4        effort.  I think we could make a motion to

       5        approve with staff conditions.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I move that we approve

       8        COA-10-058 in the 1400 block of North Market

       9        Street with the staff conditions, with the

      10        modifications to condition number 5 that those

      11        are nine-over-nine windows --

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  Nine over one.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  -- nine-over-one windows

      14        and that condition 6 is removed.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.

      16             MR. CASE:  Second.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  A motion and a second.

      18             Any further discussion?

      19             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      21             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      23        approved COA-10-058, the 1400 block of North

      24        Market Street.

      25             All right.  COA-10-059, 230 East 4th
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       1        Street.

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  Mr. Chairman, based on the

       3        deferring of COA-10-057, the applicant requests

       4        that the floor plan and the conditions that went

       5        along with that floor plan -- the staff report

       6        for COA-10-057 be transferred to this property,

       7        and -- because the staff report reflects the

       8        same conditions pretty much as COA-10-058.  It

       9        was the same plan with a slightly different

      10        front elevation.

      11             And since the -- -057 is being deferred at

      12        this time, he is requesting -- and I've already

      13        spoke with Cherry about basically substituting

      14        the report for 10-057 for COA-10-059.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is this the Shannon

      17        plan?

      18             MS. MARTINAGE:  The Shannon plan, yes.

      19             So just to get an idea of the surrounding

      20        area, this is the 200 block of East 4th Street,

      21        across the street from one of the SRG

      22        applications that was just approved, one block

      23        south of the one on Market Street that was just

      24        approved, and one block east of the one that's

      25        being deferred.  So they're all very close
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       1        together here.

       2             The block has a good number of -- it's

       3        predominantly two-story.  There are a couple of

       4        examples of the -- of one-story houses.  There's

       5        a commercial structure on the corner of Market

       6        and 4th.  There's the three empty lots from SRG

       7        across the street where the new construction is

       8        going to be built.  And there are several new

       9        constructions already on the block, so it's kind

      10        of -- I don't know if I'd say 50/50, but there

      11        are several examples of new construction already

      12        incorporated on this block.

      13             You can see the commercial structure down

      14        there (indicating).

      15             So go back to the Shannon plan, which is

      16        under -- right here (indicating).  The Shannon

      17        is another two-story house.  It is a horizontal

      18        lap siding with cementitious shake siding

      19        composed [sic] from street-facing gable and the

      20        chimney feature on the right-hand elevation.

      21             The staff report -- we're recommending

      22        approval with the following conditions; that the

      23        finished floor height and front setback match

      24        adjacent structures and that the spaces between

      25        the porch piers on all three sides above the
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       1        rear deck be enclosed with frame wood lattice;

       2        the treads and risers above the front and rear

       3        steps be enclosed to give the steps a more

       4        finished appearance; the windows be recessed and

       5        trimmed out traditionally; and that the

       6        two-over-two windows on the front elevation do

       7        feature an exterior profiled muntin; and that

       8        the shutters proposed on this front elevation be

       9        removed, so that condition does stay here.

      10             We are recommending the addition of one

      11        traditionally-sized, vertically-oriented,

      12        sash-style window in bedroom number three above

      13        the fireplace jut -- I'm not sure of the

      14        appropriate term for that, but one window above

      15        that.

      16             The plans call for the fireplace windows,

      17        here on the right elevation, the small, little

      18        square, fixed, as optional, but we are

      19        conditioning that they be put in, that the

      20        optional part be removed.

      21             On the left elevation, the addition of one

      22        traditionally-sized, vertically-oriented,

      23        sash-style window in the front bedroom, up in

      24        this area (indicating), and a minimum of one

      25        vertically-oriented, sash-style window in either
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       1        the laundry room or the bathroom that you find

       2        in the area between the front bedroom and the

       3        master suite back here (indicating), so in

       4        this -- on the left elevation, this kind of

       5        blank space in the center of the second floor.

       6             The plans call for a -- you can see it here

       7        (indicating) -- a bathroom and a laundry room,

       8        and so we're conditioning that at least one

       9        window in one of those rooms be added.  But if

      10        they wanted two, we wouldn't kill them for

      11        that.

      12             The addition of one window in the foyer

      13        area on the left, down in this area

      14        (indicating); and that the final window and door

      15        product information be submitted to staff before

      16        purchasing and installation; and that any minor

      17        changes can be -- minor architectural changes,

      18        such as light patterns, column designs, masonry

      19        materials can be handled administratively by the

      20        Planning and Development Department.

      21             And then the same suggestions that we had

      22        for the last one; that the addition of a window

      23        in the kitchen area, on the left elevation -- I

      24        think it's the left elevation -- and the front

      25        steps be masonry or concrete and be flanked by a
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       1        pair of masonry cheek walls.  And those are just

       2        suggestions.  And no driveway is proposed for

       3        this application.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  May we ask the application

       5        [sic] -- I did notice that on the upper level

       6        plan, above the -- or next to bedroom three,

       7        above the fireplace, it does show a --

       8             MS. MARTINAGE:  The original plan --

       9             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- it doesn't show it on the

      11        elevation.

      12             MS. MARTINAGE:  Right.

      13             What happened was the original set of plans

      14        that were submitted by the applicant back in

      15        January did reflect a chimney that was -- I

      16        forget if it was just siding or if it was

      17        cementitious shake siding, but it was -- it was

      18        not a brick siding, and we had recommended that

      19        a brick (inaudible) would be more traditional,

      20        and so the applicant came back and basically

      21        removed the chimney on his elevations, but -- he

      22        did not pay to have the architect change them

      23        yet, but they -- the final plans will not have a

      24        chimney for them.  It will just have a vent --

      25        vent chimney.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So there won't be --

       2             MS. MARTINAGE:  Right.  There will be no

       3        chimney for either house.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions of the

       5        staff report?

       6             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and open the

       8        public hearing.

       9             Is the applicant here?

      10             (Mr. Davis approaches the podium.)

      11             MR. DAVIS:  Do we need to do this again?

      12             THE REPORTER:  No.

      13             MR. DAVIS:  Okay.  Good.  Thanks.

      14             Bucky Davis again.

      15             And, once again, the staff was very helpful

      16        in helping us get an appropriate plan.

      17             I think what we'd like to do is put a

      18        window in the laundry upstairs.  And then in

      19        bedroom number three there, on the front right,

      20        probably -- the floor plan indicates a bed right

      21        there (indicating), centered on the wall or

      22        pretty much centered, so you could probably

      23        sneak a window in between the bed and the

      24        closet, if that would fly.

      25             MR. CASE:  Yes.
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       1             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes.

       2             MR. DAVIS:  And we're good to go.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Good.

       4             MR. CASE:  I'd just like it next to bedroom

       5        number two.

       6             MR. DAVIS:  Yes.

       7             MR. CASE:  Between the bed and the closet?

       8             MR. DAVIS:  Yeah.  I think that's the best

       9        place to put it.

      10             MR. CASE:  It is.

      11             MR. DAVIS:  Okay.

      12             MR. CASE:  And that was part of staff's

      13        condition anyway.

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  Just somewhere in the

      15        bedroom.

      16             MR. DAVIS:  Very good.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you.

      18             Anybody else here to speak on this

      19        application?

      20             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

      22        public hearing and bring it back to the

      23        commission.

      24             MR. CASE:  Mr. Chairman, I move that we

      25        approve COA-10-058 --
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       1             MS. MARTINAGE:  -59.

       2             MR. CASE:  -- -059, excuse me, with the

       3        Shannon plan and the staff recommend- -- or

       4        staff conditions 1 through 13 as they stand.

       5             MS. SIMON:  Second.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

       7        second.

       8             Any further discussion?

       9             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      11             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      13        approved COA-10-059, 230 East 4th Street.

      14             Okay.  The next item is COA-10-061, 3694

      15        Pine Street.

      16             Joel, there was some discussion about

      17        moving this to the consent agenda when you and I

      18        talked.

      19             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, I'm

      20        waiting -- I'm opening my e-mail right now to

      21        see.

      22             He agrees to the conditions in the staff

      23        report, so it could have been moved to consent,

      24        but I just got the e-mail a few minutes ago.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll take your word
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       1        for it.

       2             All right.  So, Cherry, do we need to vote

       3        on moving this to the consent agenda?

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Don't we just vote on

       5        this --

       6             MS. SHAW:  Yeah, you can just vote on it.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Do we --

       8             MS. SHAW:  Do you guys have a staff

       9        report?

      10             MS. PAULL:  Yeah, I had some issues with

      11        the book this month.  For some reason I copied

      12        an insert and a lot of stuff didn't get put in

      13        or didn't get copied.  There's, I believe,

      14        another one that has the same issue.

      15             MS. SHAW:  So that the record is clear,

      16        then, Sam, why don't you just tell -- I was

      17        going to say "court."  I've been in court all

      18        morning.  Just tell the commission exactly what

      19        the request is and then your conditions as

      20        well -- I mean, I guess if you want to read it

      21        from your file since we do not have a staff

      22        report, and then they're going to vote on this

      23        because, otherwise, we would have to defer if we

      24        do not have the staff report.  So let's just try

      25        to get the -- get everything in the record today
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       1        so we don't have to defer it.

       2             MS. PAULL:  Not a problem.

       3             All right.  This application is for a

       4        garage addition.  You can't see the garage from

       5        the street or from any angle.  It's set behind

       6        the house.  It's new construction.  It's not

       7        historic.

       8             The conditions for staff are that -- one,

       9        we -- the applicant should match the existing

      10        cementitious plank in material, size, reveal,

      11        design, and general appearance, which is a

      12        standard condition; that final plans -- if there

      13        are any alterations -- be brought to staff for

      14        final review; and that the applicant meet all

      15        Riverside Avondale zoning overlay requirements.

      16             As proposed, the addition actually makes

      17        the garage exceed the maximum square footage by

      18        about 75 percent -- I mean, by 75 square feet.

      19        So the applicant will have to amend their

      20        plans.  And he is aware of that and is in touch

      21        with Allison Giordano in zoning.

      22             So that's pretty much it.  Is that

      23        sufficient or would you like more information?

      24             MS. SHAW:  Did you talk about the

      25        conditions?
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       1             MS. PAULL:  Yes.

       2             MS. SHAW:  If the commission is satisfied

       3        with that and you feel comfortable voting on

       4        this, then, yeah.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Is there any

       6        questions of the staff report?

       7             MR. FRILEY:  I have one question.

       8             So as of the staff report, it's approved

       9        with those conditions?

      10             MS. PAULL:  Correct.

      11             MR. FRILEY:  Okay.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Do we need to

      13        have a public hearing, Cherry?

      14             MS. SHAW:  You can open the public hearing

      15        if someone wants to -- yeah -- yes, you do need

      16        to do that.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We'll go ahead

      18        and open the public hearing.

      19             Is there anyone here to speak on this

      20        matter?

      21             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll close the public

      23        hearing and bring it back to the commission.

      24             Anyone like to make a motion?

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll move that we approve
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       1        COA-10-061 at 3694 Pine Street with staff

       2        conditions as described by Samantha Paull.

       3             MR. CASE:  Second.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and second.

       5             All in favor say aye.

       6             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your actions, you have

       8        approved COA-10-061, 3694 Pine Street.

       9             The next item in your booklet here has been

      10        deferred, as we said before, so if you could

      11        move to COA-10-070, 879 Stockton Street.

      12             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, we're waiting

      13        for Lisa to arrive to give that report.  She's

      14        been very much involved in this project and

      15        prepared the report.  She's knowledgeable about

      16        it.  She has not come back -- she has not come

      17        up here as of yet, so do you mind if we move

      18        forward to the next item so we can keep our

      19        agenda on schedule?

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So the next item

      21        is -- was Park Street deferred too?

      22             MS. PAULL:  No.  Park Street was on the

      23        consent agenda.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      25             All right.  So we're going to move to --
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       1        okay.  We're going to go to the COAs, work in

       2        violation, and the first item is COA-10-003,

       3        1245 Dancy Street.

       4             Staff report on that, please.

       5             MS. PAULL:  Yes.  This application is for

       6        the replacement of all the windows on the

       7        structure, a portion of which have been

       8        completed already -- or have been replaced.

       9             There are 14 historic one-over-one windows,

      10        four of which have been replaced.  The applicant

      11        has used and is proposing to continue using a

      12        vinyl one-over-one sash replacement.  The

      13        windows have equal size sashes, according to the

      14        applicant and photos of these replacement

      15        windows that have been installed.  The applicant

      16        did submit a window survey, which depicted the

      17        four windows and the historic wood windows,

      18        which is included in your packet.

      19             Staff is recommending denial of this

      20        particular application because the -- from the

      21        information that was given by the applicant in

      22        the window survey, the windows do not meet the

      23        threshold that they need to when they're beyond

      24        repair per Secretary of Interior standard number

      25        6 and the district design regulations.
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       1             Before we look at a product, whether or not

       2        a product is appropriate for installation, we

       3        look to see the condition of the windows.  And

       4        the windows do show some frame or sill repair --

       5        or, I'm sorry, replacement or some water damage,

       6        a lot of peeling paint, and those type of

       7        issues, but that can be repaired.  The frames

       8        can be rebuilt -- or the tracks, and the wood

       9        actually can be restored.

      10             But, as noted, the information supplied by

      11        the applicant did not show that they were beyond

      12        repair, so we are recommending denial of the

      13        application.  I believe that the applicant is

      14        here.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions?

      16             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and open the

      18        public hearing.

      19             Is the applicant here to speak?

      20             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      21             THE REPORTER:  Name and address, please.

      22             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  William Price, 14 -- 1204

      23        Nicholson Road.

      24             THE REPORTER:  Sir, I have to swear you

      25        in.
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       1             MR. PRICE:  Oh, I'm sorry.

       2             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       3        testimony you're about to give will be the

       4        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       5        truth?

       6             MR. PRICE:  Yes.

       7             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

       8             MR. PRICE:  Thank you for your time.

       9             A little distracted today.  My dad is

      10        having surgery, so --

      11             We actually are not in agreement with the

      12        recommendation by the committee for a number of

      13        reasons.

      14             The property at 1245 Dancy Street is -- if

      15        you look at the particular property, it's a

      16        block off of Roosevelt Boulevard in a highly

      17        rental area, not in the core -- while in

      18        Avondale, not in the core.

      19             Many houses around the area have vinyl

      20        replacement windows.  We actually are in the

      21        process of -- we are -- currently rent the

      22        property.  We have tenants that had two small

      23        children.

      24             When we actually improved the property to

      25        put in central heat and air conditioning, there
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       1        were actually three window units throughout the

       2        facility which had significant rot and damage in

       3        several -- the three of those windows were at

       4        risk of falling on the children.

       5             We made the decision to move forward.  We

       6        bid the process to three reputable bidders in

       7        the area.  We actually chose Frieda's windows

       8        here locally.  And, unfortunately, to our

       9        amazement, they did not go through the process,

      10        which we immediately picked up and went through

      11        the process with Samantha on this particular

      12        case and provided all the documentation.

      13             The windows have extensive damage.  We did

      14        have someone come out and actually give us an

      15        estimate.  It was much higher than the

      16        replacement windows that were quoted on us -- to

      17        us.

      18             Our intent is, of course, to keep the

      19        historical perspective in the neighborhood, and

      20        so we are -- we did choose a one-over-one, an

      21        energy-efficiency wind- -- efficient window, so

      22        also that we would gain some efficiency from

      23        that.

      24             Our purpose with the property -- the area

      25        is very mixed.  Our goal is to try to enhance
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       1        the property.  The first step was the central

       2        heat and air.  The next step was to be the

       3        electrical, but we felt the windows were a much

       4        greater risk to us from a liability standpoint,

       5        so we -- we do not agree.

       6             We feel that you would end up replacing the

       7        majority of the windows with new wood, and that

       8        really doesn't serve the intent that I think

       9        Samantha is trying to achieve with this, so --

      10        do you have any questions of us?

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  Questions?

      12             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

      14             MR. PRICE:  Thank you.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Does anyone else here wish

      16        to speak on this item?

      17             (Ms. Godwin approaches the podium.)

      18             MS. GODWIN:  We did not actually review

      19        this application.  However, we -- normally, how

      20        we handle these sorts of cases is we look to the

      21        staff recommendation for the condition of the

      22        windows.  And if they feel that they're

      23        repairable, then we trust that they -- their

      24        judgment in that.  So we would be in support of

      25        selective repair and replacement where
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       1        necessary.

       2             Thank you.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anybody else here

       4        wish to speak?

       5             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

       7        public hearing and bring it back to the

       8        commission.

       9             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  How many -- there are

      10        some that have been replaced already; is that --

      11             MS. PAULL:  Yes.  Four out of the fourteen

      12        have already been replaced.  Ten of the historic

      13        windows remain, according to the applicant.

      14             And just so you are aware, there are a

      15        number of vinyl window replacements that he had

      16        brought to our attention in the area.  None of

      17        them have COAs on file.  Either they would have

      18        been done before the district was put in place

      19        or done illegally, more recently, but I do have

      20        that in our file.

      21             MR. PRICE:  Can I respond to that?

      22             I actually --

      23             MS. PAULL:  Sir, if you do --

      24             (Mr. Price approaches the podium.)

      25             MS. PAULL:  Yes, thank you.
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       1             We need you to talk into the microphone,

       2        so --

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Can we reopen the public

       4        hearing for this?

       5             MS. SHAW:  If he wants to respond to the --

       6             MR. PRICE:  Actually, I did pull two COAs

       7        that were approved.  One at 1233 and one at 1427

       8        that were approved.

       9             Samantha, it was on the listing that you

      10        provided us two days ago.

      11             MS. PAULL:  There was a repair on 1233,

      12        selective replacement on 1233, but no total

      13        replacements.

      14             MR. PRICE:  1427 was total.

      15             MS. PAULL:  Replacement of three windows.

      16        That would be selective replacement, which is

      17        also done administratively, but no total window

      18        replacements -- I think the ones you had given

      19        me pictures of --

      20             MR. PRICE:  One across --

      21             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      22             MS. PAULL:  -- the immediate area across

      23        the street and the neighboring structures.

      24             MR. PRICE:  1427 was a total replacement.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  If you're going to speak,
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       1        you have to come up to the --

       2             MS. PAULL:  It says replacement of three

       3        windows on right side of house, administrative,

       4        on Dancy Street.

       5             MR. PRICE:  The house directly across the

       6        street, I believe, is 1427, and it was a

       7        complete replacement.

       8             MS. PAULL:  You mean 1247?

       9             MR. PRICE:  No.  124- -- I mean, 1233.  I'm

      10        sorry.  1233 was a complete.  I'm sorry.

      11             MS. PAULL:  It may have been

      12        noncontributing.  That would have been the only

      13        other reason that it would have been approved

      14        administratively because that's an

      15        administrative approval.  But this is a

      16        contributing structure to the district, so

      17        that -- we do look at the Secretary of Interior

      18        standards and the district design regulations to

      19        see whether or not they meet the threshold

      20        versus with a noncontributing structure, we

      21        don't have the -- we don't have the same level

      22        of assessment on the windows.

      23             MR. FRILEY:  Question of staff.

      24             Is there an opportunity to look at

      25        selective replacement?
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       1             MS. PAULL:  Yes.  In the staff report, I

       2        did address that.  We can see that there would

       3        be 25 percent or less, which we can do on a

       4        staff level, that do require replacement.  Some

       5        of -- or to that level that they could be

       6        replaced versus repaired.  And so we can do that

       7        administratively on a separate COA as long as

       8        the product matches the historic one-over-one.

       9             MR. FRILEY:  I guess my question is now for

      10        the owner.

      11             (Mr. Price approaches the podium.)

      12             MR. PRICE:  I'm sorry.

      13             MR. FRILEY:  It was just stated that the

      14        staff is open to selective replacement based on

      15        the conditions.  Do you have any thoughts or

      16        comments on that versus total replacement?

      17             MR. PRICE:  Well, I think we would rather

      18        appeal it because the inside of the windows and

      19        the exterior of the windows -- I mean, certainly

      20        in the area -- there are many homes in the area

      21        that have vinyl replacement windows, and I don't

      22        understand the inconsistency in the

      23        decision-making, so I would -- I would prefer to

      24        proceed with an appeal through an attorney.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  Very good.  Thank you.
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       1             All right.  Would someone like to make a

       2        motion?

       3             MR. MOORE:  Yeah.  I move that we deny

       4        COA-10-003 pursuant to the staff's

       5        recommendations.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion.

       7             Do we have a second?

       8             MR. CASE:  Second.

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Motion and second.

      10             Any discussion?

      11             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      13             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any opposed?

      15             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  By your action, you

      17        have denied COA-10-003, 1245 Dancy Street.

      18             Okay.  The next item is --

      19             (Ms. Sheppard enters the proceedings.)

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do we go to Stockton

      21        Street?

      22             MS. SHAW:  Yes.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you, Lisa, for joining

      24        us.

      25             MS. SHEPPARD:  You guys went quick.
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       1             All the information should be in your

       2        agenda book.  There was one additional piece of

       3        information, a letter or an e-mail from the

       4        architect with kind of an attached e-mail from a

       5        structural engineer that had looked at the

       6        structure, and it kind of spoke to some of the

       7        reason behind a portion of their application,

       8        which is to replace this middle portion here

       9        (indicating), and that is separately in the --

      10        in your folder.  So I wanted to draw your

      11        attention to that, and they might be able to

      12        speak to that a little bit more when they have

      13        an opportunity.

      14             Just to kind of review this building a

      15        little bit because it is kind of complicated,

      16        this is -- it's on a corner lot.  This is facing

      17        Stockton Street (indicating).  This is the

      18        College Street elevation.  You can kind of see

      19        it from the corner.

      20             And just a little history, the original

      21        building that was done in 1925 is this two-story

      22        structure that sat in from the corner and sat

      23        back from the sidewalk (indicating).

      24             In 1926, this portion of the building was

      25        designed and is attributed to Harriet Dozier,
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       1        and it's kind of known as -- well, it's actually

       2        got a plaque for the Marybuilt.  We kind of

       3        refer to the entire building as the Marybuilt.

       4        For purposes of this report, I'm referring to

       5        the Marybuilt -- this portion of the building

       6        (indicating).

       7             And then in 1929 -- and that's kind of --

       8        you're missing it from the bottom of the screen

       9        here (indicating) -- the storefronts, including

      10        this little connecting piece between the two

      11        buildings, was constructed.  So you've got three

      12        different time frames and three different

      13        sections of the building.

      14             The current proposal is to do a couple of

      15        things.  They want to -- you can kind of see

      16        some framing here (indicating) of what was a

      17        little covering on this little upper patio area,

      18        and they want to do a nicer roof trellis in this

      19        area (indicating).  They want to take this down

      20        and basically reconstruct it, match it to what

      21        it looks like.

      22             There's some structural issues, I believe,

      23        with some sagging beams and some problems with

      24        the roof deck that they mentioned.  And then

      25        they want to redo the storefronts and replace
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       1        all of the sash-style windows on the building.

       2             Staff did go out in the field and went

       3        through the building with them.  And you can't

       4        really tell from the street, the condition of

       5        the windows, but there was definitely some

       6        problems with the interior framing and the sill

       7        work.  There was actually, I think, a sill that

       8        had been basically completely gone and just kind

       9        of filled in with stucco work.

      10             They do have a very thorough window survey

      11        that I did not copy for your packet, but I do

      12        have it in the file and we can pass it around so

      13        you can look at those pictures.

      14             For our recommendation, we didn't have --

      15        based on the staff visit and the information

      16        from the window survey, as well as there are

      17        some replacement windows -- most of the windows

      18        are a multilight-over-one design, but there are

      19        some replacements on the rear of the structure,

      20        which is what's showing here (indicating).

      21        They're just one over one.  So between those

      22        that are deteriorated and those that have

      23        already been replaced, we felt that it met the

      24        50 percent threshold for window replacement.

      25             They are using a very good product.  It's
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       1        a -- an aluminum clad, I believe, by Herd.  And

       2        there is product information in your information

       3        there.  That product is being used with the

       4        exception of a couple of windows that are

       5        located in shower areas, and they are using a

       6        full composite design for those particular

       7        windows.

       8             What we know of -- just going back to the

       9        history of this building, this is the earliest

      10        photograph that we have that we believe is from

      11        the 1980s, and you can see the storefronts.  It

      12        doesn't go into the 1925 and the addition over

      13        here (indicating), but you can see the original

      14        configuration in at least these two bays.

      15             Now, the picture down here (indicating)

      16        shows you that by 1992 most of this had been

      17        severely altered.  And in the time frame between

      18        2001 and 2004, the building had a new owner that

      19        did quite a bit of rehab work on it, and what he

      20        did is he -- he reversed a lot of this really

      21        inappropriate work and went back with what we

      22        have today as the storefronts.

      23             Now, when he did that work, he based it on

      24        what he found in this second bay from the north,

      25        which would have been the 1929 addition.  He
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       1        removed some panels on this particular

       2        storefront (indicating) and found some woodwork

       3        details that had very thick coats of paint and

       4        had just the general impression that that was

       5        probably the historic storefront.  And that is

       6        the one storefront that even in 1992, it

       7        retained a lot of the glasswork, so we feel that

       8        it's pretty accurate as far as being historic.

       9             He did a pretty good job of replicating

      10        this work down the building, and it really kind

      11        of reads -- you know, unless you're really

      12        studying it -- as a historic storefront because

      13        it was all done in wood.

      14             The earlier photograph, we can't see what

      15        was going on in this knee wall area

      16        (indicating).  Again, he based the knee wall

      17        that he put up at the Marybuilt Inn, he based it

      18        on what he found on the 1929 addition.  We can

      19        potentially assume that they probably tried to

      20        match what was already present at the building

      21        for storefronts, and so we're, you know,

      22        recommending that they go back with that design

      23        just because there is some historical

      24        documentation of that.

      25             Here are the existing and proposed drawings
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       1        (indicating), and you'll see that they are

       2        staying very true to what is currently there for

       3        the most part.  The storefronts in the Marybuilt

       4        would have an even front.  They would not be

       5        recessed.  They probably were originally

       6        recessed, but even those have been, you know,

       7        changed over the years.

       8             The three storefronts under the 1929

       9        addition are recessed and they will stay

      10        recessed as part of this project.  And they're

      11        proposing an aluminum framing product, and they

      12        are -- I think they've looked into using a

      13        four-and-a-half-inch framing that gives a little

      14        more heft to it.  It would be more in keeping

      15        with the wood dimensions.

      16             And the awnings will be replaced, but

      17        keeping a similar style.  We are not really

      18        addressing that on this application, but if it

      19        changes any, we can handle that

      20        administratively.

      21             The lights are pretty much changing -- or

      22        staying the same.  I'm sorry.

      23             The doors, as I understand it, they are

      24        trying to match kind of the historic

      25        dimensions.  There are two doors -- going back
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       1        to this photo (indicating), there's -- this door

       2        here (indicating) actually has a mail slot.

       3        It's got a little thicker bottom rail to it,

       4        and -- now, that's not in that second

       5        storefront.  That's actually in the first one,

       6        so I don't really know the age of it, but it did

       7        kind of have a historic feel to it.  We're not

       8        conditioning that they go back with that.  I

       9        believe it's a 14-inch rail, but we recommended

      10        it just because it had a little bit more

      11        historic feel.

      12             The one that's next door in the historic

      13        storefront, this may or may not be an original

      14        door.  It does have a little bit thicker paint

      15        to it.  And just based on the hardware, it looks

      16        like it may have been replaced a number of

      17        times, so it may very well be historic, and it

      18        does have more of the nine-inch rail at the

      19        bottom.

      20             The terrace design or trellis design that's

      21        going to be proposed between the buildings, you

      22        see it here (indicating), and there's a roof

      23        view there.  I don't know that you can really

      24        get an understanding of how it would look except

      25        from the elevation.  And certainly that would be
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       1        an improvement over kind of the -- you know,

       2        kind of the store-bought version that's up there

       3        now.

       4             There's a railing currently that kind of

       5        closes off this area (indicating) that's

       6        accessible from the residence, from the edge

       7        here, because it drops very low.  It's not high

       8        enough to meet any kind of code.  And they are

       9        going to go back with a rail that -- I believe

      10        they're going to try to match the railing that's

      11        on this existing feature here (indicating).  And

      12        that is set back, connecting between the

      13        buildings.

      14             There's also going to be a rail -- the

      15        elevation between -- there's a little balcony

      16        area in front of this portion of the building

      17        (indicating), above the storefronts.  And it's

      18        not quite at the same level as what's going on

      19        with this middle piece, and so there's going to

      20        be another rail that attaches right in this area

      21        (indicating).  And, again, that -- I believe

      22        they're going to try to match that railing, and

      23        we've asked that it be kind of stepped down as

      24        they get to the end of the -- where the parapet

      25        is.
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       1             Okay.  So overall we're recommending

       2        approval with conditions; that the proposed

       3        guardrail upstairs, between the balcony and the

       4        patio space, be curved or stepped to avoid

       5        that end point -- the end post, distracting from

       6        the line of the parapet.  We just didn't want

       7        something really tall here at the end

       8        (indicating).

       9             We had further recommendations, not

      10        conditions but recommendations that the knee

      11        wall design reflect the double recess panel

      12        detail of the second bay from the north end of

      13        the building, which was discovered in 2001

      14        underneath a later enclosure of the space and

      15        believed to be historic and replicated down the

      16        building during the 2001-2004 rehabilitation

      17        work.

      18             We also recommended that the repair,

      19        replication of the existing design be done in

      20        wood.  That's just -- we hate the fact that --

      21        the existing storefronts, obviously, are not

      22        original except for the one, but it has such

      23        a -- it reads as historic just because of the

      24        wood design, and we kind of hate to see that

      25        loss, but it -- it certainly meets the threshold
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       1        for being replaced and done in a contemporary

       2        material.

       3             And the last recommendation is that the new

       4        storefront doors utilize the larger bottom rail

       5        that's approximately 14 inches associated with

       6        what appears to be the oldest door.  But, again,

       7        that's -- that could be debated between the

       8        first and the second doors on that end.

       9             I do want to point out that the work that

      10        was done by Mark Seaford (phonetic) that -- that

      11        worked on this between 2001 and 2004, it

      12        received a preservation award from this

      13        commission for what he had done with the rehab

      14        of the building and he also received approval

      15        for federal tax credits from the state office

      16        and the National Park Service, so -- just for

      17        background information.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

      19             Any questions?

      20             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and open the

      22        public hearing.

      23             Is the applicant here?

      24             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      25             THE REPORTER:  Your name and address,
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       1        please.

       2             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Tom Duke, 5790 Clifton

       3        Avenue, Jacksonville, Florida.

       4             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       5        hand for me, please.

       6             MR. DUKE:  (Complies.)

       7             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       8        testimony you're about to give will be the

       9        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      10        truth?

      11             MR. DUKE:  Yes.

      12             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      13             THE CHAIRMAN:  First, let me ask you, do

      14        you agree with the recommended conditions?

      15             MR. DUKE:  Yes.  For the most part -- I

      16        believe there was just one item that Lisa had

      17        mentioned on the -- the section that we're

      18        wanting to replace -- I'll get my pointer --

      19        right here (indicating) -- originally we had

      20        flipped the storefront and put the door over

      21        here (indicating).  When we met with RAP, they

      22        had suggested putting it back on the other

      23        side.

      24             We had pulled it up to the front because of

      25        the tenant that was going in there happens to be

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           134

       1        in this space right here (indicating), and he's

       2        moving to this space.  It's a shampoo/hair

       3        salon.  And in order to get the number of chairs

       4        in the facility that he wanted to accommodate,

       5        we brought the storefront up to reflect more

       6        what was going on on this side of the Marybuilt

       7        building.

       8             We did mirror it from our original design

       9        over to the right side to sort of keep the

      10        rhythm of the -- of these three units.  However,

      11        we are showing it up at the -- flush with the

      12        storefront as opposed to being recessed.

      13             I think, Lisa, you had mentioned that all

      14        three of them would be still recessed.

      15             The other thing -- and I don't know if you

      16        have my slides that I brought, if those are

      17        loaded.

      18             MS. SHEPPARD:  She'll go ahead and load

      19        that up.

      20             MR. DUKE:  I think a lot of them are

      21        duplicate.  We can kind of flip through them

      22        real quick.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Do you agree with the

      24        condition --

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  There's just the one.
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have one condition about

       2        the proposed guardrail upstairs, between the

       3        balcony and the patio space.

       4             MR. DUKE:  Yes.  What we're going to try

       5        and do is copy the curved element that's on the

       6        bottom part of the balcony.  We do need to have

       7        it come across at a level to keep people from

       8        stepping over the parapet.  That's the whole

       9        purpose of it.  But the owner is getting a local

      10        ornamental iron company to provide us some

      11        designs.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I mean, if you -- if

      13        you agree with the condition that they made --

      14        does anybody need to see any more of the

      15        presentation?

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah.  Just so you -- you

      17        understand the others are recommendations?  They

      18        would be up to you to implement them.

      19             MR. DUKE:  Okay.  Then we're fine.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  The others --

      21             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Great.

      23             MR. DUKE:  We're good.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'd love to see your

      25        presentation, but we're going to move ahead.
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       1             MR. DUKE:  Okay.  Thank you.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Unless you want to stay with

       3        us.

       4             MR. DUKE:  No.  I learned in sales, shut

       5        your mouth when you need to.

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

       7             MR. DUKE:  Thank you very much.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anyone else here to speak on

       9        this?

      10             (Ms. Godwin approaches the podium.)

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  And, Tom, if we do need to

      12        call -- you know, if something comes up in the

      13        public discussion that we need for you to come

      14        up and show it, we certainly will.

      15             MR. DUKE:  Okay.

      16             MS. GODWIN:  I just wanted to make one

      17        quick comment, and that's just that I -- you

      18        know, I felt like the owner was very open to

      19        suggestions that we had, and we just really

      20        appreciated them working with us on that.

      21             Thank you.

      22             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      23             THE REPORTER:  Your name and address,

      24        please.

      25             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Elaine Burnett, 2616
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       1        Green Street, Jacksonville, Florida.

       2             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       3        hand for me, please.

       4             MS. BURNETT:  (Complies.)

       5             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       6        testimony you're about to give will be the

       7        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       8        truth?

       9             MS. BURNETT:  I do.

      10             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      11             MS. BURNETT:  Thank you.

      12             I'm a resident and -- but more interested

      13        in the Marybuilt than I guess a lot of people

      14        because years ago Take Pride, as an organization

      15        in the community, was able to work with the

      16        original owners, at least three owners back,

      17        Colin and Wally Arnold.  And we helped paint

      18        that whole building, which helped start to turn

      19        it around and make that whole area between

      20        College and Myra on Stockton a positive addition

      21        to a very important site in the neighborhood, as

      22        opposed to what it originally was, which is a

      23        destination point for every crime you could

      24        think of.

      25             Because -- well, this is -- for me is short
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       1        notice.  And I'm not a planner.  I was a

       2        realtor, but that doesn't help me get all the

       3        lingo of the building.

       4             From what I see and understand, it sounds

       5        like the owner is trying to do things that will

       6        bring the building back structurally, but I am

       7        concerned -- and I'm just putting this as a

       8        comment, that -- for those people -- unlike me.

       9        There are other people who worked on this

      10        building.  I do have a strong history with it,

      11        but, to me, it's --

      12             The Marybuilt is a major fixture in the

      13        Riverside area, and some of the things about

      14        it -- the windows, the wood on the bottom in the

      15        commercial areas is so unique and so important

      16        that any effort to make it -- either use the

      17        wood or use materials that apparently replicate

      18        wood would be extremely important.

      19             It was interesting, a couple of days ago on

      20        the Food Network, which is a national network on

      21        cable, the man who does Diners, Drive-ins and

      22        Dives came in and interviewed Thirteen Gypsies,

      23        which is actually right here (indicating) on the

      24        corner, at College and Stockton.  And before the

      25        interviewer could talk about who it was, I could
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       1        see the bottom where it's black and white there

       2        on the windows and instantly knew that was the

       3        Marybuilt.  So that's how unique and how

       4        important it is, but --

       5             Obviously, work has to be done, but every

       6        effort to keep -- especially the windows, which

       7        define the 1920s and tells you that era is so

       8        important -- and I think it ties in complete

       9        with the fact -- the association with Henrietta

      10        Dozier, who was the only female architect in

      11        Jacksonville at the turn of the century, which,

      12        again, gives you, you know, something to

      13        remember and to talk about.

      14             Thank you.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.

      16             MS. SHEPPARD:  The one -- I'm sorry.

      17        Through the Chair, the one thing that I did not

      18        include in my conditions that you may want to

      19        consider, although the -- the window product may

      20        dictate this, is our normal window conditions,

      21        that the windows be set within the wall plane

      22        and -- the product that they propose had the

      23        exterior muntins and stuff, but as far as it

      24        being set properly in the wall plane, I would

      25        assume that that would be related to the window
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       1        they proposed, but it's not in there.

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Anybody else here to

       3        speak on this?

       4             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

       5             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Craig Austin, 5405 Weller

       6        Avenue.

       7             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       8        hand for me, please.

       9             MR. AUSTIN:  (Complies.)

      10             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      11        testimony you're about to give will be the

      12        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      13        truth?

      14             MR. AUSTIN:  I do.

      15             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      16             MR. AUSTIN:  I represent the actual owner

      17        of the building.  I am the owner's agent and

      18        property manager, and I thank our previous

      19        speaker for her kind words and her concern.

      20             I assure you that our current owner is also

      21        quite taken with the style of the building.  All

      22        of the board's recommendations we are gladly

      23        accepting.

      24             We too would like the two-stripe knee walls

      25        and we do also appreciate the wood framing.  A
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       1        lot of it has been compromised and would like to

       2        assure the commission that we are making every

       3        effort to retain the flavor, as best we can,

       4        with due consideration for continued and

       5        appropriate maintenance.  We'd like to keep this

       6        building looking as much as it does now for as

       7        long as possible.

       8             I wanted to assure our previous speaker of

       9        the current owner's concern, though not nearly

      10        involved as long as she has been, but of equal

      11        interest in preserving it.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.

      13             Do I have anyone else here who would like

      14        to speak on this?

      15             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and close the

      17        public hearing and bring it back to the

      18        commission.

      19             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think they have done a

      20        fine job with their proposal, and I am in favor

      21        of it with the staff conditions.

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I'll make a motion on

      24        COA-10-070 at 879 Stockton Street to approve the

      25        initial request for the staff condition to curve
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       1        the guardrail to make it less visible from the

       2        street.

       3             MR. MOORE:  Second.

       4             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

       5        second.

       6             Any further questions or comments?

       7             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

       9             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      11        approved COA-10-070, 879 Stockton Street.

      12             Okay.  The next item is COA-10-017, 3947

      13        Boone Park Avenue.

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.

      15             This application is for the removal of a

      16        chimney that was right on that street-facing

      17        gable of the hip roof -- or it's not a gable,

      18        but the street-facing portion of the hip roof.

      19             If you look at your packet, you can see a

      20        Google street view map and a photo from the

      21        applicant showing what the chimney looked like.

      22             We are recommending approval of the removal

      23        of it due to the fact that, while it is the only

      24        chimney on the structure, it did appear to us to

      25        be secondary in nature.  It was not a
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       1        traditional placement.  The applicant stated

       2        that the chimney did not go to any internal

       3        fireplace and that they have attempted to repair

       4        it numerous times through the years.

       5             The photographs didn't copy well in the

       6        book.  She highlighted some severe water damage

       7        they experienced two or three times, I believe,

       8        and they've tried to fix it and -- to no avail,

       9        and so she had it removed.

      10             And, typically, this would be something

      11        that we would consent and she'd be done.  But

      12        since this kind of happened backwards, you know,

      13        we're just recommending approval and no

      14        conditions on it because it did appear to be

      15        secondary.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      17             Any questions?

      18             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and open the

      20        public hearing.

      21             Is the applicant here?

      22             (Audience member approaches the podium.)

      23             THE REPORTER:  Your name and address,

      24        please.

      25             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Carol Lanfri, 3947 Boone
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       1        Park Avenue.

       2             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

       3        hand for me, please.

       4             MS. LANFRI:  (Complies.)

       5             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

       6        testimony you're about to give will be the

       7        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

       8        truth?

       9             MS. LANFRI:  I do.

      10             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      11             MS. LANFRI:  Thank you.

      12             I just wanted to say thank you, and I

      13        apologize for my ignorance.  And thank you again

      14        to the department for all that you did to help

      15        me through the process, and I -- I appreciate

      16        it.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      18             MS. LANFRI:  I hope you approve it.

      19             Thank you.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll call you if we

      21        have any questions.

      22             MS. LANFRI:  Okay.  Thank you.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else here to speak

      24        on this application?

      25             AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and close the

       2        public hearing and bring it back to the

       3        commission.

       4             MR. CASE:  Mr. Chairman, I move that we

       5        approve COA-10-017, removing the secondary

       6        chimney.

       7             MS. SIMON:  Second.

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and second.

       9             All in favor say aye.

      10             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      11             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your action, you have

      12        approved COA-10-017, 3947 Boone Park Avenue.

      13             Okay.  The last item on the work in

      14        violation is COA-10-045, 139 Cottage Avenue.

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  Mr. Chairman, this is a

      16        request for a total window replacement for this

      17        apartment building in Springfield.

      18             As you can see, it's got three-over-one

      19        vertical lights.  There are 60 windows in this

      20        building.  And when I went out to review the

      21        condition of the windows, it was noted that 14

      22        windows had already been replaced.

      23             Now, the 14 windows -- yeah, this is one

      24        right here (indicating).

      25             The 14 windows do fit the opening and they
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       1        do replicate the design of the original and do

       2        have the exterior profiled muntin.  The

       3        applicant explained exactly what happened when

       4        the 14 were installed, so we -- we really viewed

       5        and based our evaluation and our recommendation

       6        on the remaining windows, the remaining ones

       7        that are still there.

       8             Now, I looked at the remaining windows that

       9        are still there.  It was our opinion that they

      10        do not meet the 50 percent threshold to meet the

      11        need to be replaced, so we are recommending that

      12        the remaining original windows be repaired

      13        and -- be preserved and repaired.

      14             Even if you count the 14, I don't think

      15        that would make the 50 percent, but we're just

      16        basing it upon the remaining original windows.

      17             The applicant is here and he can explain

      18        more about this application.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Very good.

      20             Any questions of the staff report?

      21             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      22             THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll go ahead and open the

      23        public hearing.

      24             Is the applicant here?

      25             (Audience member approaches the podium.)
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm glad you're the

       2        applicant.  You're the only one here.

       3             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Save the best for last,

       4        huh?

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.

       6             THE REPORTER:  Your name and address,

       7        please.

       8             AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Eric Dahlgren, 9827

       9        Buncome Road, Jacksonville, Florida.

      10             THE REPORTER:  Would you raise your right

      11        hand for me, please.

      12             MR. DAHLGREN:  (Complies.)

      13             THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the

      14        testimony you're about to give will be the

      15        truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

      16        truth?

      17             MR. DAHLGREN:  Yes.

      18             THE REPORTER:  Thank you.

      19             MR. DAHLGREN:  How you doing?

      20             First off, I just want to say that every

      21        effort to match what is there has been, you

      22        know, provided for.

      23             Excuse me.  I've never done this before, so

      24        I may be a little bit nervous.  I'm not used to

      25        talking in front of people.
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       1             The reason we're trying to replace the

       2        windows -- and take [sic] in mind, we're only

       3        replacing the sashes.  All the original wood

       4        frame and all the interior trim will stay intact

       5        and be restored as necessary, but the window

       6        sashes were taken out and putting in a thin wall

       7        composite window.  It will have the exact grid

       8        pattern.  Everything will be duplicated, as well

       9        as all the original screens were missing.  We're

      10        going to be duplicating with a full screen.  All

      11        the windows meet all the local codes -- exceed

      12        all the local code -- codes, excuse me.

      13             And the reason for the window

      14        replacement -- we do understand that some of

      15        them can be repaired.  There has been a lot of

      16        complaints by the existing tenants of water

      17        infiltration, the seals on them have never been

      18        good, and there's damage to the inside of the

      19        building.

      20             The owner of the building has put in an

      21        energy star rated roof.  That's what I've been

      22        told.  I did not personally witness that.  And

      23        he will be putting in a central heat and an air

      24        unit, so we feel that it will be strongly

      25        recommended to put in a -- you know, an
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       1        energy-rated window to help preserve the comfort

       2        of the future tenants and to reduce the

       3        infiltration on the windows because even with

       4        restoration, they still have a tendency to leak

       5        during high winds, which is the reason why

       6        the -- the owner did replace the 14, because it

       7        was to an effect that it was disturbing the

       8        tenants, both in the apartment upstairs and

       9        going through the wall downstairs.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I have a question for

      11        Joel, but stay up there in case you can add

      12        anything.

      13             Is there anything in your guidelines to

      14        speak to sash replacements like that where he's

      15        leaving -- are you leaving the brick mold and

      16        the other trim?

      17             MR. DAHLGREN:  Correct.

      18             All the exterior trim, as well as up on

      19        the -- the upstairs, and I believe it's on the

      20        downstairs -- hard to tell in that picture, but

      21        there's keystones.

      22             The owner -- it would not be done by me,

      23        but the owner will be repairing the keystones

      24        because I think two are original and two are not

      25        original.  He's going to be duplicating to get
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       1        all four back to the original condition.  And

       2        both myself and the owner has expressed a lot of

       3        concern as making sure that everything is

       4        exactly as what it was when we first started, if

       5        not better.

       6             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is there anything in the

       7        guidelines about that, being that extreme type

       8        of repair to the (inaudible) --

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  Are we talking about like a

      10        sash pack?

      11             MR. DAHLGREN:  It is a double-hung,

      12        concealed, you know, fully-contained, thin

      13        (inaudible) window, but we're only taking out

      14        the sashes.  We're taking all the interior

      15        molding off, removing the sashes, attaching the

      16        completed units -- not a sash pack, because most

      17        of them do not meet the Florida code

      18        requirements anymore.

      19             But we're going to be putting in a

      20        fully-contained window unit and then replacing

      21        all the trim, which is really only one piece

      22        that is about an inch and three-eighths by

      23        nine-sixteenths, I believe.

      24             MR. McEACHIN:  We treat even sash packs the

      25        same as a window replacement as (inaudible).
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       1        The reason being, that the ordinance code says

       2        we have to, but, number two, we want to make

       3        sure that there's a case for replacement.

       4             Now, sash packs usually wind up being a

       5        better alternative to a lot of other products,

       6        but we still insist you take it to the

       7        commission.

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Where are the ones that

       9        were already replaced?

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, they vary.  I think

      11        there was four of them --

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Are any on the front?

      13             MR. McEACHIN:  I think there's a pair on

      14        the front, maybe -- maybe even three pairs, I

      15        don't know.  And then there's some on the sides,

      16        on the two sides.

      17             Now, the sides are not terribly visible.

      18        Obviously, the street elevations are what you're

      19        going to see the most, but one side is very

      20        close to a residence and I think the other side

      21        has got (inaudible).

      22             MR. FRILEY:  Which ones on this elevation

      23        were replaced?

      24             MR. DAHLGREN:  On the upstairs, the far

      25        left and far right.  So the four across the top
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       1        have been replaced, and I believe the four

       2        across the back, again upstairs, have been

       3        replaced.

       4             It's my understanding that the owner had an

       5        individual go out and replace them due to water

       6        infiltration into existing tenants' apartments.

       7        In fact, I believe the one on the right, the

       8        tenant actually had to move out because of water

       9        damage.  And then the tenant below it, I think,

      10        is in the process of trying to move out because

      11        of water damage.

      12             And I believe -- that's the only reason

      13        that the windows, from the best of my logic,

      14        have been installed beforehand because those are

      15        just -- the amount of water coming into the

      16        building.  The owner felt that it was better off

      17        with the condition of the building to try to

      18        stop the water infiltration while having the

      19        tenants stay in there because he couldn't board

      20        them up.

      21             I believe all the apartments there, for the

      22        exception of one, is occupied right now.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Any further questions of the

      24        applicant?

      25             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  Anybody else here to speak

       2        on this matter?

       3             No.  We'll go ahead and close the public

       4        hearing.

       5             MR. DAHLGREN:  Actually, I --

       6             THE CHAIRMAN:  If we have any questions,

       7        we'll -- you can stay there if you want.

       8             MR. DAHLGREN:  Well, I was just going to

       9        mention that in my packet that I gave, there is

      10        another building, not in the historic district,

      11        but very similar to this one, to what we did

      12        a -- actually, the same exact style window.  And

      13        we have the after shot of what the entire

      14        building looked like with it, and there is very

      15        little difference as far as the appeal of the

      16        building.  It's virtually -- virtually the same.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

      18             MR. DAHLGREN:  All right.  Thank you.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll go ahead and close the

      20        public hearing and bring it back to the

      21        commission.

      22             MR. FRILEY:  My comments would be the same

      23        as the other applicant as far as selective

      24        replacement, if there is damage to any one

      25        window that's more than the other versus a total
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       1        replacement.

       2             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Is that something you can

       3        do administratively, Joel?  If they come back

       4        with proof that some of these other windows are

       5        too expensive to repair because of the tenants

       6        involved, you know, can they just sit down with

       7        staff and have those replaced with the sash

       8        system?  Because, I mean, I'm --

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  You mean selective?

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Selective, yeah.

      11             I mean, I'm a little more -- you know, I

      12        have more affinity for what they're doing

      13        because they are retaining a lot of the

      14        character by leaving that existing trim in

      15        place.

      16             MR. McEACHIN:  We -- I think it was stated

      17        earlier, 25 percent or less we can do

      18        administratively.

      19             The thing we have to be very careful

      20        about -- this is not saying this is going to be

      21        the case at all -- is the situation where

      22        somebody comes in one year and has 25 percent

      23        and another year comes back and has 25 percent.

      24        Finally, they've done 100 percent

      25        administratively.
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       1             So we prefer and recommend people, if

       2        they're going to do this, if they're going to

       3        replace the ones -- all of them in the near

       4        future, to go ahead to the commission at one

       5        time and get a total replacement because even if

       6        they start, say, replacing a few windows, they

       7        have five years to finish the work.

       8             Now, if the situation is where somebody

       9        says, you know, I really want to save

      10        everything -- the windows are just so far

      11        gone -- these two windows are just so far gone,

      12        yeah, we can do that administratively.

      13             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I guess it's the same as

      14        the other -- you know, we just --

      15             MR. McEACHIN:  Before you take action, I

      16        think I heard you mention a photograph of

      17        another property where it has the same type

      18        window damage.  I just wanted you all to see

      19        that before -- if I could find it again.

      20             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I appreciate that they're

      21        trying to do it to make the repair, slash,

      22        replacement in the most sympathetic way

      23        possible.  So often we get, you know, property

      24        owners that don't do that, and so I appreciate

      25        that they're taking that approach.
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       1             MR. DAHLGREN:  I just wanted to reiterate

       2        one thing.

       3             Another reason why we're doing this -- one

       4        is because of the sealing of the windows; and,

       5        two, the owner is trying to make this as

       6        affordable for everybody who wants to move in

       7        later on, again, with the roofing that he's done

       8        and then the later addition of the

       9        air-conditioning system.

      10             With the windows, it will help reduce the

      11        cost for pretty much anybody that lives there

      12        and it makes it -- you know, as far as energy

      13        efficiency, with retaining the natural look of

      14        the building.

      15             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      16             MR. McEACHIN:  I'm passing around the

      17        photographs that the applicant submitted.  We

      18        did Xerox them, but they may not be very clear

      19        in your book.  But as you -- the first you see

      20        one that's sort of got an X, that's a sample of

      21        a similar product that he was talking about.

      22             I just want to make sure y'all saw that

      23        particular (inaudible) for the record.

      24             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      25             MR. DAHLGREN:  Just on that picture there,
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       1        I will like to add that on these, because the

       2        original did have full screens, these will have

       3        full screens.

       4             On that one there (indicating), it wasn't a

       5        historic building, but the customer requested

       6        half screens for a reduced cost in price of the

       7        windows.  But the windows that will be used in

       8        this will have the full screens to duplicate

       9        what's existing.

      10             THE CHAIRMAN:  Speak to us --

      11             MR. CASE:  My general -- I'm conflicted by

      12        virtue of the fact that we denied the other

      13        guy -- for consistency, if you're going to --

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Speak up a little.

      15             MR. CASE:  My general conflict -- I'm

      16        conflicted because we had just denied another

      17        gentleman a request for a window replacement,

      18        albeit they were vinyl and they were the entire

      19        units.

      20             I mean, I don't see any difference in

      21        denying them and denying this one, even though

      22        this guy is trying to do a really nice job.  I

      23        can appreciate that and I can appreciate

      24        every -- all the reasons why he wants to do it,

      25        but from a consistency standpoint, I -- you
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       1        know, I can't see approving this one and denying

       2        the last one.

       3             So I think, you know, as a commission we've

       4        got to deal with some sense of consistency in

       5        how we approach these things, so it's either you

       6        do or you don't.

       7             MR. MOORE:  I agree.  I feel -- I'm

       8        terribly conflicted too, but it -- we should

       9        show some sort of consistency if -- just because

      10        that's what we're here for.

      11             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, my comment to

      12        staff on these things, it's -- and this is just

      13        my personal opinion.  I see these photographs

      14        and these reports come through that the windows

      15        are repairable, and -- and I'm sure they are.

      16        But it's like a lot of things in life; yes, you

      17        can do it, but at what point is it financially

      18        not feasible?  I think that's the point --

      19             For me, personally, it's been a struggle

      20        with these kinds of requests.  And you have an

      21        applicant like this with 60 windows or

      22        whatever.  I mean, that is a real financial

      23        challenge for them to meet that higher standard,

      24        so, you know, that -- that's where I get

      25        conflicted on both of those properties.  You
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       1        know, it -- where is that threshold and how can

       2        we as a body make it fair to the property owners

       3        involved and the (inaudible)?

       4             But anyway, based on that, I guess we can

       5        go ahead and just --

       6             MR. MOORE:  I did the last one.  I'll do

       7        this one.

       8             I move that we -- with regard to

       9        COA-10-045, at 139 Cottage Avenue, we deny

      10        the -- deny that COA per the staff

      11        recommendations.

      12             MR. CASE:  Second.

      13             MR. McEACHIN:  Just to get a clarification

      14        on the motion.  The motion is to preserve the

      15        remaining windows and the existing 14, they'll

      16        stay as they are.

      17             MR. MOORE:  Okay.  Do I have to say that?

      18             MR. McEACHIN:  Well, make that very clear

      19        because there's not a COA on those 14 windows.

      20             MR. MOORE:  So as part of my motion that

      21        the owner can preserve the 14 that have been

      22        replaced?

      23             MR. McEACHIN:  I think it's more of a

      24        clarification about --

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, I thought your
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       1        testimony kind of said that you would -- based

       2        on what you saw, would have supported those as

       3        replacements.  Did I not hear that?

       4             MR. McEACHIN:  I said product (inaudible).

       5             Now, what they -- whether the -- what they

       6        replaced should have been replaced, that's

       7        always a question.  That's sort of why we were

       8        struggling.

       9             MR. MOORE:  Is that clear enough for you?

      10             MS. SHAW:  Yes.  So if you want to just

      11        change your motion so that you can say that

      12        you -- you're denying the window replacement

      13        request with the exception that the windows that

      14        have been replaced may remain.

      15             MR. MOORE:  Okay.  My motion, we're denying

      16        the requested window replacement and the 14 that

      17        have been replaced can remain.

      18             MR. CASE:  Second.

      19             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a motion and a

      20        second.

      21             Any discussion?

      22             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  All in favor say aye.

      24             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.

      25             THE CHAIRMAN:  By your actions, you have
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       1        denied COA-10-045, 139 Cottage Avenue.

       2             Okay.  That concludes our COA applications

       3        and we do have a few things on new business, two

       4        things on information, and one thing on design

       5        issues.  It should go pretty quick, I believe.

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  Sorry, what was that again?

       7             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  New business, is that

       8        what we're doing?

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  We have some new business.

      10             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes.  Lisa will talk about

      11        the preservation awards.  I just -- the other

      12        parts of the agenda is the -- is the

      13        informational items, the tour of the post modern

      14        buildings in Jacksonville and the listing of the

      15        Cummer Gardens in the National Register, but

      16        Autumn has a design question to bring up.

      17             MR. CASE:  Going back to that one little

      18        blurb I just heard about the Cummer Gardens --

      19             MR. McEACHIN:  Yes --

      20             MR. CASE:  -- is that the gardens proper

      21        or --

      22             MR. McEACHIN:  Just the gardens.

      23             MR. CASE:  Okay.  And they're aware of

      24        that, right?

      25             MR. McEACHIN:  They actually sought the
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       1        nomination.

       2             MR. CASE:  Okay.

       3             MS. MARTINAGE:  Real briefly, yesterday we

       4        had an application come in our office for a

       5        shingle-to-shingle reroof on -- at 2884 Selma

       6        Street in Riverside.  And we do those every

       7        single day pretty much.  We get at least one

       8        reroof.

       9             When I asked the applicant what their

      10        proposed color of the shingle was, it --

      11        typically what we approve is browns, grays, and

      12        blacks, very natural colors.  The -- we try to

      13        shy away from greens and reds.  There have been

      14        a few that we didn't ask the color question and

      15        suddenly a green roof has showed up in the

      16        neighborhood, but we've never really pursued

      17        those.

      18             The applicant -- the owner actually called

      19        me today and he really, really wants the

      20        green -- it's a -- they call it Chateau Green.

      21        The proposed one is this one (indicating).  It's

      22        a very minor change.

      23             I gave you photos of what the house looks

      24        like.  The black and white is the 1992 Riverside

      25        survey photo, and the -- I didn't have an
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       1        up-to-date color photo, so the Google street

       2        view is the best I could do for what the house

       3        looks like today.

       4             The contractor came in and brought me the

       5        board and he said that they're planning on doing

       6        a black trim.  And the question before you is,

       7        green shingles, yes, no, commission item?

       8             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I mean, it doesn't bother

       9        me.  If he wants --

      10             MR. CASE:  No.  I would say no myself, but,

      11        I mean, it's not a --

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Do we -- I thought we had

      13        no say on things of that --

      14             MS. MARTINAGE:  That's why -- that's

      15        where -- why we decided to kind of throw it out

      16        your way.  The --

      17             MS. SHEPPARD:  We don't get involved in

      18        paint color.  And, I mean, occasionally the

      19        question has come up, well, why would we care

      20        about the color of a roof then?  It has such a

      21        strong impact.  And, you know, it's usually

      22        there for 20 or 30 years, whereas the color of

      23        the house may change every five years or so,

      24        so --

      25             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  You know, the paint, to

           Diane M. Tropia, P.O. Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

                                                           164

       1        me, some -- the little bungalow on the corner

       2        that was up, they painted it this amazing green

       3        color, just like yesterday, and I think -- to

       4        me, that has a lot more impact than a shaded

       5        green.

       6             MS. MARTINAGE:  In this particular case,

       7        it's a brick house.  And without doing a site

       8        visit, I mean, I could see where it could be a

       9        complementary color.

      10             You know, sometimes -- some places it just

      11        doesn't work, but, of course, you know, like you

      12        say, we really don't get down to whether someone

      13        paints their house red, green, purple, or

      14        polka dot.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And, actually, that -- my

      16        feeling on that -- if this property owner is

      17        doing it the right way and he's very

      18        committed -- I mean, I can't look at that and

      19        go, "It's horrible."  You know, I mean,

      20        especially with the brick, I think he should

      21        have -- I think we have to be careful --

      22             MS. SHEPPARD:  There are some roofs that

      23        have kind of a green color that weren't

      24        necessarily made that way, but --

      25             MR. MOORE:  If somebody comes in and says
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       1        I'm going to reshingle my roof from one product

       2        to the same product, do they have to show you

       3        the product?

       4             MS. SHEPPARD:  We usually go by general

       5        descriptions, and we try to make sure that we

       6        ask the color question just because occasionally

       7        we've gotten burned by not asking it, but

       8        regularly we go from a three-tab shingle, which

       9        is a little lesser product, to the architectural

      10        shingle or an architectural shingle to an

      11        architectural shingle.  We've even had some

      12        architectural shingles that have gone to a metal

      13        shingle that had an asphalt coating to it that

      14        was, you know, close, and we've -- we're very

      15        comfortable signing off on things that are in

      16        the kind of brown, black, gray family that's

      17        kind of understated.  It's just when you get

      18        into the colors -- I mean, there's all kinds of

      19        color palettes out there, I mean, you know,

      20        everything under the sun.

      21             And the green -- we did have one green roof

      22        come not too long ago, but it actually was

      23        replacing a green roof, so we felt fairly

      24        competent -- that's actually -- the thing that

      25        we are allowed to do is re- -- sign off on
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       1        things that are matching in the material and the

       2        color, so -- so, you know, it's -- we just felt

       3        that this might be on the edge.

       4             We could see it going either way, and we

       5        certainly didn't want to sign off on anything

       6        that you did have a problem with, but at the

       7        same time we didn't want to sort of lug this guy

       8        and have him go through the whole COA process if

       9        it's just -- you know.

      10             MS. SIMON:  I would say, just as devil's

      11        advocate, it seems like we've had someone come

      12        in with a metal roof and wanting some color,

      13        so --

      14             MS. SHEPPARD:  The metal roof colors we've

      15        definitely brought to the commission because

      16        they have such a strong impact.  I mean, there's

      17        no variation whatsoever and they reflect the

      18        light.  So, I mean, you -- you know, there's no

      19        way of -- around it, I think.

      20             MS. SIMON:  What I'm saying, though, is if

      21        you let -- you start having these colored

      22        shingle roofs, then people are going to come in

      23        with metal roofs and go, "Well, you let them

      24        have a green roof.  You let them have a red

      25        roof," and it might be kind of this fine line.
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       1             MS. SHEPPARD:  I guess our argument on that

       2        would be that the -- the proposed product, it's

       3        a blend.  I mean, it's got green granules to it

       4        and it's got the dark gray and black to it as

       5        well, so it's got that variation.  When you're

       6        dealing with a metal roof, it's pretty much a

       7        flat color, so --

       8             MR. CASE:  You know, if the green wasn't so

       9        raw, then I could probably go with it because

      10        then it would appear like it's an imitation of a

      11        green slate, but that is -- I have never seen a

      12        slate approach that color green before, and

      13        that's why I just have a negative reaction to

      14        it.  It's not believable as a material, you

      15        know?

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, they have colored

      17        roofs.  I mean, you know, my thing is if it's

      18        dark.  I hate that light gray roof because it --

      19        in Avondale, it looks terrible.  Within five

      20        years it's streaky and --

      21             MS. SHEPPARD:  We do get a lot of the

      22        lighter colors now because of the whole energy

      23        efficiency thing --

      24             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  They look terrible.

      25             I mean, so if it's dark, I'm --
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       1             MR. FRILEY:  From a commission standpoint,

       2        is there, I guess, any kind of overlay from the

       3        other local entities that has color preferences,

       4        you know, like Riverside, Avondale --

       5             MS. SHEPPARD:  Like the neighborhood

       6        group?

       7             MR. FRILEY:  Yeah.  Because if they have a

       8        preference there versus it kind of coming to the

       9        commission --

      10             (Ms. Godwin approaches the podium.)

      11             MS. MARTINAGE:  I asked Carmen to stay so

      12        she can kind of speak in general terms.

      13        Obviously, she's not representing the design

      14        review --

      15             MS. GODWIN:  Yeah.  I mean, we haven't

      16        talked about this particular issue with our

      17        design review, but, in general, when people come

      18        to us, they ask us about color.  We just had

      19        someone come a couple of weeks ago and ask us

      20        about color.  We always recommend the muted

      21        colors.  We would never recommend something

      22        like, you know, this green color, but that's --

      23        that's just our standpoint.

      24             MR. FRILEY:  Recommendation?

      25             MS. GODWIN:  Uh-huh.
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       1             MS. MARTINAGE:  And that's typically what

       2        we recommend as well.  You know, we get a

       3        handful of proposed green roofs a year and

       4        usually you can talk the person into a more

       5        traditional color because usually -- you know,

       6        in the past we've not really given them an

       7        option when we've known that they were doing a

       8        green.  But because this owner has come back to

       9        me and said, "No, I really, really want this" --

      10        just trying to -- and since today was the day of

      11        the commission, you know, we're just trying to

      12        kind of get an opinion.

      13             MR. CASE:  Well, it's dark green.  I mean,

      14        correct me if I'm wrong, historically we

      15        wouldn't have found green roofs, would we?

      16             I mean, I've seen some green metal roofs

      17        that were mansard type ones on brick buildings

      18        that were generally Colonial or Palladian or

      19        Georgian in style, but I'm not -- I'm not really

      20        seeing one on kind of a Neo Tudor bungalow.

      21             MS. SHEPPARD:  Joel knew of at least one

      22        green roof.  I mean, we've seen the green

      23        terra-cotta tiles.  That's kind of an oxymoron,

      24        but we've seen green tile work --

      25             MR. CASE:  No, I know what you mean.  I've
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       1        seen --

       2             MS. SHEPPARD:  But, I mean, that's the

       3        thing you get into.

       4             Actually, roofing is something that's

       5        currently being discussed on one of the listers

       6        for the National Alliance of Preservation

       7        Commissions, and they were, you know, talking

       8        about how to deal with this push and concern for

       9        going with some of the metal roofs and how that

      10        fits into design regulations and stuff.  And one

      11        of the last ones that we received, I thought

      12        they did a pretty good job of saying these --

      13        there's very few historic roofs out there and

      14        there's neighborhoods -- and Springfield is a

      15        great example of this -- where there's been a

      16        trend through the years to go towards different

      17        roofing materials.

      18             I mean -- and this can be traced back to --

      19        you couldn't -- you wouldn't do a wood roof

      20        anymore, so you had to come up with a different

      21        design.  You wouldn't do an asbestos roof

      22        anymore, so you'd come up with something

      23        different.

      24             An example would be Springfield.  I mean,

      25        you had a lot of metal shingle.  Well, that's
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       1        exorbitantly expensive.  And I think if you did

       2        a survey at this point, you'd probably have more

       3        standing seam or 5V crimp metal roofs at this

       4        point than you do anything else over there.  So

       5        it's already had its impact on that

       6        neighborhood.  So to -- you know, it kind of

       7        blends in regardless of it being, you know,

       8        probably less than most correct roofing material

       9        for a lot of the structures out there.

      10             And I don't know -- the design regulations

      11        identify the fact that roofing changes quite a

      12        bit and that a lot of these roofs kind of

      13        evolved over time, so I guess kind of colors go

      14        along with that, just like you have different

      15        colors -- you know, at one time everything was

      16        kind of white and black, and then you get into

      17        the brighter colors, and it's more of a --

      18        what's the word I'm looking for?  The style of

      19        the day.

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  So can I clarify?

      21             So you're looking for our suggestion or are

      22        you looking for us to --

      23             MS. SHEPPARD:  We need to know if -- do you

      24        want us to bring this to the commission under a

      25        COA to discuss whether he can have this green
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       1        roof or are you comfortable enough with it -- us

       2        signing on it administratively?

       3             We can certainly add the line that we would

       4        recommend you go with more of a traditional

       5        brown, gray, black coloration.  We can certainly

       6        add that, but, I mean, it's -- we just need to

       7        know what to tell this guy --

       8             THE CHAIRMAN:  So you --

       9             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      10             MS. SHEPPARD:  -- (inaudible) and wait for

      11        March or do we want to sign off on it?

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  My question is, is it under

      13        our regulation to determine that?

      14             MS. PAULL:  Through the Chair, the district

      15        design regulations state that replaced

      16        deteriorated roof surfacing with new materials

      17        such as composition shingles or tabbed asphalt

      18        shingles in dark shades that match the original

      19        in composition, size, shape, color, and

      20        texture --- it states to avoid new materials

      21        whose composition, size, shape, color and

      22        texture alter the appearance of the building.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  So you've got evidence that

      24        the original house was black?

      25             MS. SHEPPARD:  We have no --
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       1             MR. McEACHIN:  We don't know.  That's the

       2        problem.

       3             MS. PAULL:  We don't know.  I'm just saying

       4        that's --

       5             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       6             MR. McEACHIN:  (Inaudible.)

       7             MS. PAULL:  -- what the design regulations

       8        state.

       9             MR. McEACHIN:  Now, I'm not saying that --

      10        back to David's point.  I have seen historic

      11        green roofs.  Generally they're in a diamond

      12        shape usually, but -- yes, they are present, but

      13        I can't tell how common and I don't know if this

      14        house ever had a green roof.

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I mean, it -- I think it,

      16        in my mind, was with a product like that.  I'm

      17        not talking about clay tile or a -- I mean, it

      18        does go into the color discussion, in my mind.

      19        It's the owner's choice of color.  And, you

      20        know, we can't stop him from painting it pink,

      21        and -- you know, if he's -- and that's why --

      22        you know, if you sense that he's going to be,

      23        you know --

      24             If he came before the commission and argued

      25        passionately for that color, I'd have a hard
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       1        time saying no to him, actually, based on --

       2             THE CHAIRMAN:  It's a matter of taste.

       3             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Yeah, it is.

       4             MR. MOORE:  It is dark.

       5             Excluding that -- this guy, what about, as

       6        a rule, do we want that product coming before us

       7        all the time -- or not --

       8             MS. SHEPPARD:  That is the bigger issue

       9        that we're -- you know, we really don't want it

      10        to be necessarily specific to this particular

      11        case.  It's more the bigger issue of when we get

      12        a -- you know, a colored roof, do you want it to

      13        come to you?  And of the colored roofs, is green

      14        something that you're okay with, that you'd want

      15        us to add to -- and we don't get them very

      16        often, obviously.

      17             MR. MOORE:  I would suggest that once you

      18        (inaudible), they should come to us, although I

      19        don't necessarily want more people coming down

      20        here, but that's -- it seems like (inaudible) --

      21             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      22             MS. PAULL:  If we approve -- or if y'all

      23        approve or whatnot, the colored shingle roof,

      24        what's to say somebody is not going to -- as

      25        Ms. Simon was commenting on -- what's to say
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       1        somebody who has a metal roof doesn't want to

       2        come forward with a bright blue or bright green,

       3        which we have denied before.

       4             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  See, that's why -- I like

       5        the way you're handling it now.  You're just

       6        doing it administratively with us, and you

       7        recommend strongly to get to the color family

       8        that you are comfortable with --

       9             MS. PAULL:  But any of those can be

      10        appealed.  And if that's approved, it sets a

      11        precedent that any metal -- any roof and a color

      12        at that point -- there's no reason that we would

      13        approve or can differentiate between a color on

      14        a shingle versus a color on a metal product.

      15             MS. SHEPPARD:  I disagree with that.

      16             I mean, I think that we can.  I mean, I

      17        think that -- I don't know, Joel, you can -- you

      18        can give another opinion if you want, but, I

      19        mean, my understanding of it was that when you

      20        have the metal roof, it's a solid color.

      21        There's no variation to it whatsoever.  And it

      22        doesn't tend to really wear.  I mean, it's

      23        pretty much what it is.

      24             The asphalt shingle roofs, you know, I

      25        mean, sometimes they get -- you know, they're
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       1        affected by the trees that are around them,

       2        they're affected by fading over time, and they

       3        have a variation from the get-go.  I mean,

       4        there's probably just as much gray and black in

       5        that as there is green.

       6             MS. SIMON:  The thing is a preservation

       7        person would say that, but then what about an

       8        outsider who says, "Well" --

       9             MS. SHEPPARD:  We have to deal with that on

      10        every application that -- you know, that we deal

      11        with.  "Why did you allow something over there

      12        and you didn't allow it here?"  I mean, that --

      13             MS. SIMON:  What I'm saying is if they go

      14        to appeal and they don't live in the historic

      15        district --

      16             MR. McEACHIN:  It's very, very, very rare.

      17        And, see, you kind of know if it's galvanized or

      18        silver.  I only know of one in Jacksonville,

      19        period, and that's in the (inaudible) house.

      20             MS. SHEPPARD:  I mean, they still have to

      21        all come through us, and it's a matter of our

      22        comfort level as to -- if somebody came forward

      23        with a colored metal roof, our policy has always

      24        been to take that to the commission, and I don't

      25        think that that would change here.  I think we
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       1        may have done -- actually opened that up to

       2        grays -- if they want the coloring of a gray,

       3        which is pretty consistent, that we've allowed

       4        that.

       5             We haven't really addressed that issue when

       6        it comes to the shingle roof and how specific

       7        we're going to get on it.  And, I guess, do we

       8        need -- do you want us to follow the same policy

       9        as we do with the metal or do you want us to

      10        handle them --

      11             MS. SIMON:  I'm not saying for you guys,

      12        but I'm just saying -- say someone -- if you

      13        allow a green roof or -- and then someone comes

      14        and wants a green metal roof and they get denied

      15        and go to an appeal, beyond the historic

      16        commission, they go, "Well, you know, they let

      17        these people use a green shingle roof."  Someone

      18        who's not in historic preservation may say,

      19        "Well, what's the big deal?  You let them have a

      20        green roof."  A green roof is a green roof or a

      21        red roof is a red roof.  I'm not talking about

      22        you guys, but outside of the historic realm.

      23             MR. MOORE:  They'd have to go get

      24        themselves a lawyer.

      25             MR. FRILEY:  It seems like to me that we
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       1        want to keep this more on the administrative

       2        level than to bring it back to the commission

       3        because then we're going in a matter of taste

       4        and preference and so forth, and I -- my

       5        recommendation would be that the staff just go

       6        off past experience and knowledge and continue

       7        with their recommendation of the muted tones and

       8        what have you and let that be the precedent

       9        that --

      10             MS. MARTINAGE:  So if someone was coming

      11        forward with a bright, bright green roof with no

      12        chance of other colors is one thing, but wherein

      13        this particular case the shingle is a mixture of

      14        black and green, it's more muted kind of thing;

      15        is that what you're --

      16             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  And, you know, if you're

      17        really uncomfortable -- my thinking is if he

      18        wants that green roof, he comes to the

      19        commission, then we are in a public situation

      20        where we've got to now vote on it, and now we're

      21        setting precedents for colors of shingles.  So I

      22        would prefer not to go that route.  If you, as a

      23        staff, are not comfortable with that particular

      24        thing, maybe ask him to bring you some that are

      25        a blacker or grayer or, you know -- I mean,
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       1        there's probably some other greens.

       2             I personally think, from what you've said,

       3        that this comes up very infrequently, this

       4        request, most of the time you can talk them out

       5        of it, it -- if this is important to this

       6        homeowner and it's a unique situation, I'm

       7        comfortable telling you to let him have his

       8        green roof.

       9             MS. SHEPPARD:  We would certainly reserve

      10        the right that if this was the next -- then this

      11        come to you -- I mean, it's --

      12             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      13             MR. McEACHIN:  If someone is trying to do a

      14        Kentucky Fried Chicken roof, you're going to see

      15        it.

      16             THE CHAIRMAN:  We just don't want every

      17        time someone's going to change a roof to have to

      18        come before us --

      19             MS. SHEPPARD:  Well, that would be --

      20             THE CHAIRMAN:  -- because it's going to be

      21        very subjective.

      22             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  That's right, and then

      23        you're going to have --

      24             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      25             MS. MARTINAGE:  Well, he already called me
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       1        up today, the -- you know, I told the

       2        contractor, no, you can't have green.  And I

       3        even conditioned the COA to be an earth color.

       4        And his owner -- the owner of the property went

       5        around the neighborhood and took note of every

       6        green roof he found --

       7             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, that's what's going to

       8        happen.

       9             MS. MARTINAGE:  And there are a few that

      10        have gotten COAs that we did not ask the magic

      11        color question and they got through and --

      12             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  Well, on new

      13        construction, do you ask the color question or

      14        do you just put that blanket statement on the

      15        muted tones --

      16             MS. MARTINAGE:  We haven't even really

      17        gotten them on new construction either.  I mean,

      18        every once in a while someone will tell us,

      19        we're planning to do a gray roof or a brown roof

      20        or Billy Bob roof, but --

      21             MR. CASE:  Well, I'm telling you right now

      22        I'm doing one that's wood.

      23             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  It will be green in a few

      24        years.

      25             MR. CASE:  It will be silver --
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       1             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       2             MS. SIMON:  At SRG, they don't allow any --

       3        I mean, you get three choices, the weathered

       4        wood, the dove gray, or black.

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  So that's our

       6        recommendation.

       7             MS. SHEPPARD:  Okay.  So do we want to go

       8        back to the preservation awards?

       9             THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  And let's keep it

      10        fairly brief.  You know what's going to happen

      11        if we go five more minutes.

      12             MS. SHEPPARD:  Okay.  I have revamped the

      13        nomination form a little bit this year.  You're

      14        welcome to look at it and give me your comments

      15        on it.

      16             My hope and goal is to have the call for

      17        nominations distributed by March 1st, and the

      18        due date for their return is April 1st.  And

      19        what we need to do today is establish the

      20        committee that's going to be reviewing the

      21        nominations because that very next week, the

      22        second week of April, I need to get with them

      23        and establish a meeting time for us to review

      24        those because we'll have -- the time clock

      25        starts ticking at that point, and so --
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       1             THE CHAIRMAN:  How many commissioners do

       2        you need?

       3             MS. SHEPPARD:  It's up to you.  We've never

       4        had a set amount.  Definitely --

       5             THE CHAIRMAN:  At least two.

       6             MS. SHEPPARD:  Definitely at least two.

       7             We've had probably between three and all of

       8        them in previous years.

       9             MR. CASE:  Last year we had four of us.

      10             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  I think everybody came,

      11        didn't they?

      12             MR. CASE:  You and I were there, and I

      13        think Mitch was there, and --

      14             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is that enough?

      15             MS. SCHIFANELLA:  As long as it's a time --

      16        that's fine.

      17             MR. CASE:  I'm definitely in.

      18             MS. SHEPPARD:  Okay.  So David and Angela

      19        and --

      20             MR. FRILEY:  I'd like to do it.

      21             MS. SHEPPARD:  Okay.  And Jerry.

      22             MR. MOORE:  He's required to do it.

      23             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

      24             MS. SHEPPARD:  Okay.  Well, I'll have

      25        the --
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       1             MR. MOORE:  I'll do it.

       2             MS. SHEPPARD:  You'll do it?  Okay.

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  Are you providing lunch?

       4             MS. SHEPPARD:  We'll probably try to set it

       5        up like that.  I think that --

       6             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       7             MS. SHEPPARD:  Yes.

       8             Fridays, I think, work best for you?

       9             MR. CASE:  Friday is okay as long as it's

      10        not April 23rd.

      11             MS. SHEPPARD:  Okay.  No, it's the second

      12        week of April that we would be meeting.

      13             I sent you an e-mail regarding your

      14        availability in May.  I am trying to track down

      15        the date of the actual ceremony.  And since you

      16        are all active participants in that, if you're

      17        planning on going to Europe for vacation or

      18        something, please let me know so I can try to

      19        work around that, but it's looking like maybe

      20        the first or second Thursday.

      21             Thursdays --

      22             MR. CASE:  What are the dates for those?

      23             MS. SHEPPARD:  It's like the 3rd and the

      24        12th, I believe.

      25             And that's based in part on -- if we have
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       1        the reception at Cafe Nola, that is a night that

       2        they're open later, so they -- they don't have

       3        to charge us extra for staying open.

       4             And, again, we didn't have a budget this

       5        year for a reception, so I am going to approach

       6        the historical society and the two neighborhood

       7        groups and see if they would all pitch in, maybe

       8        equally, to be the sponsors of the reception

       9        this year.

      10             So that's the plan and I'll tell you how it

      11        goes.

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Can I just mention

      13        one thing -- and I didn't know this before

      14        tonight's meeting.  Tonight was Louise

      15        De Spain's last meeting.  Did everybody know

      16        that?

      17             COMMISSION MEMBERS:  No.

      18             THE CHAIRMAN:  I was going to say

      19        something, you know, kind of congratulations or

      20        good bye and we'll miss you and all that sort of

      21        thing, but --

      22             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      23             MS. SHEPPARD:  Is she gone?

      24             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      25             MS. SIMON:  She resigned as of -- at the
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       1        end of March, so she should --

       2             (Simultaneous speaking.)

       3             THE CHAIRMAN:  I was going to suggest that

       4        we ought to call her forward during that

       5        presentation and congratulate -- thank her and

       6        all that sort of thing.

       7             Can we do that?  Can we make a formal

       8        invitation to her?  Because I understand Carmen

       9        is taking over that position.

      10             (Simultaneous speaking.)

      11             MS. SHEPPARD:  We'll add that to the --

      12             THE CHAIRMAN:  So make sure we -- you know,

      13        we invite her and make sure she gets, you know,

      14        all the accolades and stuff like that.

      15             MS. SHEPPARD:  And I think -- I think that

      16        was it.

      17             THE CHAIRMAN:  Is that it?

      18             MS. SHEPPARD:  I hope that's it.  If not,

      19        you will be getting an e-mail from me really

      20        soon.

      21             THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you.

      22             Meeting adjourned.

      23             (The above proceedings were adjourned at

      24        6:47 p.m.)

      25                         -  -  -
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